

UNIVERSIDADE D COIMBRA

Margarida Ribeiro da Silva

P-CADHERIN ROLE ON THE MITOCHONDRIAL BIOLOGY OF BREAST CANCER CELLS

Tese no âmbito do Mestrado em Bioquímica orientada pelo Doutor Ricardo Jorge Fernandes Marques e pelo Professor Doutor António Joaquim Matos Moreno e apresentada ao Departamento de Ciências da Vida da Faculdade de Ciências e Tecnologias da Universidade de Coimbra.

Setembro de 2019

Departamento de Ciências da Vida

P-CADHERIN ROLE ON THE MITOCHONDRIAL BIOLOGY OF BREAST CANCER CELLS

Margarida Ribeiro da Silva

Tese no âmbito do Mestrado em Bioquímica orientada pelo Doutor Ricardo Jorge Fernandes Marques e pelo Professor Doutor António Joaquim Matos Moreno e apresentada ao Departamento de Ciências da Vida da Faculdade de Ciências e Tecnologias da Universidade de Coimbra.

Setembro de 2019



FACULDADE DE CIÊNCIAS E TECNOLOGIA UNIVERSIDADE Đ COIMBRA

This work was performed at the Mitochondrial Toxicology and Experimental Therapeutics (MitoXT) group, at the Center for Neuroscience and Cell Biology of University of Coimbra, Portugal, under the supervision of Dr. Ricardo Marques (CNC, UC) and Dr. António J. Moreno (DCV, UC) and also of the group leader, Dr. Paulo J. Oliveira (CNC, UC).

This work was financed by the European Regional Development Fund (ERDF), through the Centro 2020 Regional Operational Programme under FEDER - Fundo Europeu de Desenvolvimento Regional through the COMPETE 2020 - Operational Programme for Competitiveness and Internationalisation and Portuguese national funds via FCT – Fundação para a Ciência e a Tecnologia, under project POCI-01-0145-FEDER-016390-CANCEL STEM and UID/NEU/04539/2019.



Agradecimentos

Este ano foi acompanhado por uma grande aprendizagem e crescimento, a nível profissional, mas particularmente foi marcado por um período de evolução pessoal. Servem então estas palavras para agradecer a todos os que, direta ou indiretamente, contribuíram para a realização deste trabalho e que ajudaram a tornar possível a conclusão desta etapa.

Ao Dr. Ricardo Marques, um grande agradecimento por me ter aceite como sua aluna e pela confiança que depositou em mim ao longo deste ano. Gostaria de agradecer-lhe especialmente por todos os conhecimentos que me transmitiu, por toda a sabedoria e paciência, o empenho e a dedicação. O seu contínuo acompanhamento foi fundamental para a realização deste projeto. Obrigada por fazer de mim uma melhor profissional!

Ao Professor Moreno, agradeço todos os ensinamentos transmitidos ao longo da licenciatura - o seu entusiasmo pela ciência é contagiante! Agradeço-lhe também, a prontidão e disponibilidade em aceitar ser meu orientador interno.

Ao Doutor Paulo Oliveira agradeço por me ter recebido no laboratório e por permitir que fizesse parte do seu admirável grupo de investigação. Obrigada pela disponibilidade que sempre teve para esclarecer as mais diversas dúvidas e pelo apoio fundamental no desenvolvimento desta dissertação.

A todos os membros do MitoXT, um fantástico grupo de investigação que me acolheu desde o primeiro momento. Gostaria de começar por agradecer ao Rui, o meu primeiro mentor que me ensinou a dar os primeiros passos do trabalho laboratorial. Ao Ricardo Amorim, conterrâneo em dias de semana, por ser um elemento fundamental no laboratório, sempre disposto a ajudar. A ele, por ser um pilar fundamental e uma referência de como deve ser um cientista. Ao Zé, à Inês, ao João, à Caroline, à Adriana e a todos os restantes membros do grupo MitoXT, um imenso obrigado por todos os momentos partilhados e todos os conhecimentos transmitidos. Agradeço a todos os meus colegas de mestrado, que percorreram em par comigo todos estes momentos durante este crucial ano de aprendizagem e formação. Agradeço em especial à Rafaela, a amiga improvável de óculos na cabeça, com quem partilhei dos melhores momentos deste ano e com quem cresci imenso. À Gabriela, minha companheira de laboratório pela sua ajuda fundamental a ultrapassar muitos dos obstáculos que foram surgindo ao longo deste ano letivo. À Sara Valente, por aguentar com o meu ''bullying carinhoso'' e partilhar comigo todas as fotos e vídeos de gatos. Ao Óscar, por me

fazer rir todos os dias e por me contagiar continuamente com a sua boa disposição, assim como à Sara Canário, ao André e ao Grilo.

Não poderia deixar de agradecer a todas as pessoas do staff da UC-Biotech, em especial à Rute e à Dona Alda, assim como ao Filipe e à Dona Adelaide, sempre dispostas a partilhar dois dedos de conversa e a dar uma palavra amiga enrolada num abraço. Foram fundamentais durante este ano e obrigada por me terem feito sentir em casa.

Aos meus amigos, à Fragão, à Constança, ao Vidal, à Rija, às manas e a todos que sempre me acompanharam sempre no juvenil, obrigada por me ensinarem a partilhar e a dar um pouco mais do que tenho, partilharam todos os momentos bons e maus comigo e foram essenciais para eu ser quem sou hoje. À Carolina, à Susana e à Joana, assim como a toda a minha família disfuncional, Lacerda, Mário, Bruno, Luís e Miguel, foram os melhores amigos com quem poderia ter partilhado estes anos de faculdade. Ao João, a maior surpresa deste ano, obrigada por seres o meu melhor amigo e companheiro de aventuras. Obrigada por toda a paciência e compreensão que sempre tens comigo e por estares sempre presente.

À Tókio, a minha gata que me ajudou a harmonizar a minha saúde mental e me acompanhou durante todas as noites tardias de trabalho que levaram à escrita desta dissertação.

Finalizo estes agradecimentos agradecendo às pessoas mais importantes. Aos meus pais, Lucinda e Nito, obrigada por fazerem de mim a pessoa que sou hoje. Obrigada por me acompanharem em todas as etapas e me incentivarem sempre a ser mais e melhor e a nunca desistir! Sem vocês nada disto seria possível.

A vós.

Margarida

Abstract

Breast cancer is one of the most common neoplasms worldwide and remains the leading cause of cancer death in women in developed countries. P-cadherin, a cell adhesion glycoprotein, is overexpressed in 30% of breast cancer cases and was associated with poor prognosis and lower survival rates. P-cadherin regulates cell adhesion, migration and invasion of breast cancer cells and has been associated with glycolytic markers such as GLUT1, CAIX, MCT1 and CD147 in breast cancer tissue samples. As metabolic reprogramming is a hallmark of cancer, P-cadherin may be related to mitochondrial changes that justify this metabolic change. Thus, we intend to evaluate whether P-cadherin overexpression may influence mitochondrial biology of breast cancer cells.

This work focused on assessing how P-cadherin could modulate mitochondrial characteristics in two breast cancer cell lines: a luminal breast cancer model, MCF-7/AZ, by comparing its effects when overexpressed and a basal breast cancer line, BT20, in which a transient downregulation of P-cadherin was induced. These models served as a way to uncover P-cadherin biologic effects in mitochondria features and cellular metabolism.

The results indicate that P-cadherin may be involved in metabolic changes that dictate the primary form of ATP by breast cancer cells. This occurs possibly by stimulating glycolysis since there was a 25 % decrease in ATP levels when P-cadherin was overexpressed. However, no statistically significant differences were obtained that could correlate regulation of P-cadherin with oxidative phosphorylation changes, or alteration in mitochondrial membrane potential. Although P-cadherin does not appear to interfere with mitochondrial biogenesis processes, it may be involved in modelling mitochondrial dynamics, since a decrease of 39.61 % in MFN1 protein was observed in MCF-7/AZ cells overexpressing P-cadherin, while MFN1 increased following P-cadherin silencing in BT20 cells. These effects may eventually alter the mitochondrial biology of breast cancer cells. If these results are confirmed, it may support the described P-cadherin role in increased aggressiveness and metastatic capacity of cancer cells by modulating, at least partially, cancer cell metabolism.

Keywords: P-cadherin; Breast Cancer; Mitochondria; Metabolism.

Resumo

O cancro da mama é um dos neoplasmas mais comuns em todo o mundo e continua a ser a principal causa de morte por cancro em mulheres nos países desenvolvidos. A P-caderina, uma glicoproteína de adesão celular, está sobre expressa em 30% dos casos de cancro da mama e foi relacionada com pior prognóstico e menor taxas de sobrevivência. A P-caderina tem uma influência na adesão celular, migração e invasão das células de cancro da mama e foi associada com marcadores glicolíticos, como o GLUT1, CAIX, MCT1 e CD147 em amostras de tecido de cancro da mama. Como a reprogramação metabólica é um *hallmark* do cancro, a P-caderina poderá estar relacionada com alterações mitocondriais que justifiquem está mudança metabólica. Assim, pretendemos com este trabalho avaliar se a sobre expressão da P-caderina poderá influenciar a biologia mitocondrial das células de cancro da mama.

Este trabalho focou-se em avaliar como é que a P-caderina poderá modular características mitocondriais em duas linhas celulares de cancro da mama: um modelo de cancro da mama luminal, MCF-7/AZ, comparando os efeitos com a sobre expressão da P-caderina e uma linha de cancro da mama basal, BT20, na qual foi induzido o silenciamento transiente da P-caderina.

Os resultados indicam que a P-caderina poderá estar envolvida nas alterações metabólicas que ditam a principal forma de obtenção de ATP pelas células de cancro da mama. Isto ocorre possivelmente estimulando a glicólise, uma vez que houve uma diminuição de 25% nos níveis de ATP aquando da sobre expressão da P-caderina. No entanto, não foram encontradas evidências que relacionem o efeito da P-caderina com alterações na fosforilação oxidativa, ou potencial membranar mitocondrial. Embora a P-caderina não pareça interferir com os processos de biogénese mitocondrial, poderá está envolvida na modelação da dinâmica mitocondrial, uma vez que uma diminuição de 39,61% na proteína MFN1 foi observada nas células MCF-7/AZ sobre expressando P-caderina, e um aumento da mesmo proteína após silenciamento da P-caderina nas células BT20. Estes efeitos poderão eventualmente alterar a biologia mitocondrial das células do cancro da mama. Se estes resultados forem confirmados, podem apoiar o papel descrito da P-caderina no aumento da agressividade e capacidade metastática de células cancerígenas modulando, pelo menos parcialmente, o metabolismo destas.

Palavras-chave: P-caderina; Cancro da Mama; Mitocôndria, Metabolismo.

Abbreviation List

2-DG	2-Deoxyglucose
Acetyl-CoA	Acetyl Coenzyme A
ADP	Adenosine diphosphate
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
B2M	Beta-2-microglobulin
BRCA1	Breast cancer 1
BRCA2	Breast cancer 2
CAIX	Carbonic anhydrase IX
CBD	Catenin-binding domain
CD49f	Integrin alpha 6
CDH3	P-cadherin gene
CLB	Catenin lysis buffer
CO_2	Carbon dioxide
CSC	Cancer stem cells
СҮТВ	Mitochondrial cytochrome b
DCIS	Ductal Carcinoma In Situ
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DRP1	Dynamin related protein 1
E-cadherin	Epithelial cadherin
ECL	Enhanced chemiluminescence
ECM	Extracellular matrix
EMT	Epithelial-mesenchymal transition
ER	Estrogen receptor
FAK	Focal adhesion kinases
FBS	Fetal Bovine Serum
FIS1	Fission homolog protein 1
GLUT1	glucose transporter 1
HER2	Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2
HIF-1	Hypoxia-inducible factor 1
HKII	hexokinase II
IMM	Inner mitochondrial membrane
JMD	Juxtamembrane domain
KCl	Potassium chloride

KH_2PO_4	Monopotassium phosphate (Phosphate Buffer)
LCIS	Lobular Carcinoma In Situ
MCTs	Monocarboxylate transporters
MFF	Mitochondrial fission factor
MFN1	Mitofusin 1
MFN2	Mitofusin 2
MMP1	Matrix metalloproteinase 1
MMP2	Matrix metalloproteinase 2
mtDNA	Mitochondrial DNA
mtDNA	Mitochondrial DNA
Na ₂ HPO ₄	Sodium phosphate dibasic
NaCl	Sodium chloride
NAD ⁺ /NADH	Nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide
N-cadherin	Neuronal cadherin
NTC	No template control
OMM	Outer mitochondrial membrane
OPA1	Optic atrophy gene 1
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
P-cadherin	Placental cadherin
PGC-1a	Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor gamma coactivator 1-alpha
PR	Progesterone receptor
PVDF	Polyvinylidene difluoride
R-cadherin	Retinal cadherin
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
ROS	Reactive Oxygen Species
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulphate
SEM	Standard error of the mean
siRNA	Small interfering RNA
TCA	Tricarboxylic acid
TDLUs	Terminal duct lobular units
TEBs	Terminal end buds
TFAM	Mitochondrial transcription factor A
TMRM	Tetramethylrhodamine
TOM20	Translocase of outer mitochondrial membrane 20

Table of Contents

Agradecimentos	II
Abstract	VII
Resumo	VIII
Abbreviation List	IX
Table of Contents	XI
Figure Index	XIII
Chapter 1 - INTRODUCTION	1
1.1. Breast Cancer	2
1.1.1. Cancer Biology	2
1.1.2. Incidence of breast cancer	3
1.1.3. Risk Factors	3
1.1.4. Breast Cancer Classification	4
1.1.5. Therapeutic approaches	6
1.1.6. Cancer Stem Cells	6
1.2. Cadherins	8
1.2.1. Cadherins role in Cancer	9
1.2.2. P-cadherin and Breast Cancer	10
1.2.3. P-cadherin and Cancer Stem Cells	11
1.3. Cancer Metabolism	12
1.3.1. Mitochondria in Cancer	13
1.3.1.1. Mitochondrial dynamics	14
1.3.1.2. Mitochondrial biogenesis	15
1.3.2. Metabolism and Cancer Stem Cells	16
1.3.3. P-cadherin and Metabolism	16
1.4. Aims of the Study	18
Chapter 2 - MATERIALS AND METHODS	19
2.1. Reagents	20

2.2. Cell line and Culture Conditions	20
2.2.1. MCF7 cell line	20
2.2.2. BT20 cell line	21
2.2.2.1. P-cadherin gene silencing in BT20 cells	21
2.2.3. Cell Culture	22
2.3. Western Blotting Analysis	22
2.3.1. Total Protein extraction	22
2.3.2. Protein Quantification	23
2.3.3. Protein Electrophoresis and Transfer	23
2.4. Mitochondrial DNA Copy Number	24
2.4.1. Growth and harvesting of cells	24
2.4.2. Total DNA extraction	25
2.4.3. Quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction	25
2.5. Fluorescence Microscopy	26
2.6. ATP levels measurements	26
2.7. Statistical Analysis	27
Chapter 3 - RESULTS	28
3.1 P-cadherin expression in MCF-7/AZ and BT20 cells	29
3.2. Alteration of P-cadherin levels lead to changes in ATP production	30
3.3. Changes in P-cadherin levels did not modify the amount of the components of the electron transport chain complexes	32
3.4. P-cadherin overexpression does not affect mitochondrial membrane potential	34
3.5. Alterations in P-cadherin levels do not lead to mitochondrial remodelling	36
3.6. Higher levels of P-cadherin may lead to a more fragmented mitochondrial network_	39
Chapter 4 - DISCUSSION	42
Chapter 5 – CONCLUSION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES	47
Bibliographic References	51

Figure Index

Figure 1 - Age standardized incidence rates of breast cancer, per 100 000 (world)3
Figure 2 -Histological classification of breast cancer subtypes5
Figure 3 - Molecular classification of breast cancer5
Figure 4 -The constitution of the tumour microenvironment, including cancer stem cells7
Figure 5 – Schematic representation of the structural composition of P-cadherin adhesive junction
protein9
Figure 6 – Schematic representation of mitochondrial dynamics14
Figure 7 - Nucleoid compaction of mitochondrial DNA by TFAM15
Figure 8 - Western bloting analysis of P-cadherin expression in MCF-7/AZ cell line and in BT20
cell line 29
Figure 9 - ATP levels in MCF-7/AZ cells and BT20 cells after 3 hours exposure to oligomycin (2
μM) or 2-Deoxyglucose (2-DG, 50 mM)31
Figure 10 - Western bloting analysis of OXPHOS complexes expression in MCF-7/AZ and BT20
cell lines, with P-cadherin silencing and overexpression, respectively33
Figure 12 – Mitochondrial potential evaluation in BT20 cells, after P-cadherin silencing35
Figure 11 – Mitochondrial potential evaluation in MCF-7/AZ cells35
Figure 13 - Western bloting analysis of protein expression of proteins related to mitochondrial
biogenesis and mtDNA copy number, in MCF-7/AZ cells, after P-cadherin overexpression.
37
Figure 14 - Western bloting analysis of protein expression of proteins related to mitochondrial
biogenesis and mtDNA copy number, in BT20 cells, after P-cadherin gene silencing 38
Figure 15 - Western bloting analysis of protein expression of proteins related to mitochondrial
dynamics, in MCF-7/AZ cells, after P-cadherin overexpression40
Figure 16 -Western bloting analysis of protein expression of proteins related to mitochondrial
dynamics, in BT20 cells, after P-cadherin gene silencing41

Chapter 1 INTRODUCTION

1.1. Breast Cancer

1.1.1. CANCER BIOLOGY

Cancer is a complex disease where normal cells acquire a neoplastic capacity that allows tumour development (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011). Cancer etiology involves multiple factors as mutations, that can be caused by hereditary gene alterations, lifestyle choices and environmental context or simply DNA replication errors (Paulmurugan 2012; Tomasetti, Li, and Vogelstein 2017).

During the process through which tumours develop, cancer cells acquire new characteristics and capabilities, termed cancer hallmarks. These hallmarks, that contribute to the pathological process, encompass the ability of tumour cells to maintain proliferative capacity, to be able to bypass growth suppressor signals and to enhance proliferative signaling. Immortal replicative capacity and resistance to cell death, as well as the induction of angiogenesis or the capacity for invasion and metastasis, are also crucial in the multistep process of neoplasm formation (Dai et al. 2016; Hanahan and Weinberg 2000). New emerging hallmarks justify the metabolic reprogramming of cells in order to sustain proliferation and cancer cells capacity to avoid immune destruction (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011a).

One of the most common neoplasms worldwide is breast cancer, which is the most common type of cancer in women (Makki 2015; Tao et al. 2015). Breast carcinomas are very heterogeneous, presenting various morphological features and types of classification. Due to breast cancer diversity of pathologic features and biological behaviors, carcinomas can develop in any of the cells of the mammary gland (Dai et al. 2016; Makki 2015).

The normal mature mammary gland is formed by a network of ducts and alveolar structures that join to form lobules (Shackleton et al. 2006), that are subdivided into lobuli and alveoli, and develop during puberty and result from duct branching and elongation. In the process terminal end buds (TEBs), at the tips of the ducts, and terminal duct lobular units (TDLUs) are formed (Sternlicht 2005; Sternlicht et al. 2006). TLDUs are involved in milk production during lactation and are the primary source of most cancers (Figueroa et al. 2014). The TLDUs comprise two distinct types of cells: basal (myoepithelial) cells and luminal epithelial cells, which are distinguished by immunohistochemistry (Paredes et al. 2002).

1.1.2. INCIDENCE OF BREAST CANCER

Breast cancer had the second-highest incidence in 2018, for both sexes, accounting for 11.6% of the cases (Bray et al. 2018). Among women, it was the most commonly diagnosed and the main cause of death by cancer, with metastatic spread taking a great part in this fatal outcome (Ismail-Khan and Bui 2010; Vieira et al. 2017).

It accounts for about 25% of all cancers in women and it is estimated that in 2018, worldwide, 2 088 849 new cases of breast cancer were identified and over 626 679 women died due to breast cancer (Figure 1) (F. Bray et al. 2018; Ghoncheh, Pournamdar, and Salehiniya 2016).



Figure 1 - Age standardized incidence rates of breast cancer, per 100 000 (world). Adapted from GLOBOCAN 2018

In Portugal, an estimated 6088 new cases were diagnosed, and 1570 deaths were associated with breast cancer in 2012, among women. This represents 30% of all cancer cases and 16% of all cancer-related deaths (Forjaz de Lacerda et al. 2018).

1.1.3. RISK FACTORS

There are several risk factors related to the onset and development of breast cancer. Intrinsic factors, such as family history and personal characteristics can increase the risk of the disease. In fact, the risk of breast cancer is about 2 times higher for women that had one first-degree female relative affected. Moreover, inherited rare mutations, such as *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* account for 5%-10% of all breast cancers cases (Tung et al. 2016).

Besides these, other intrinsic factors are higher breast tissue density, early menarche and beginning of menopause later on (Collaborative Group on Hormonal Factors in Breast Cancer 2016), but also high bone mineral density in postmenopausal women (Qu et al. 2013) and naturally high endogenous hormone levels in premenopausal women (Endogenous Hormones and Breast Cancer Collaborative Group 2013).

Most extrinsic risk factors only account for low relative risk and can be divided in reproductive factors, obesity, physical activity, diet and environmental. Older age (> 35 years) at the first childbirth and lower number of children is associated with a higher risk of breast cancer (Albrektsen et al. 2005; Lambertini et al. 2016) while a longer breastfeeding time slightly reduces the risk of the disease (Faupel-Badger et al. 2013). There has also been found an association between breast cancer risk and fertility drugs (ovulation-stimulation drugs) (Sugawara and Nikaido 2014). Postmenopausal hormones have also been associated with a higher risk (Islami et al. 2015) since overweight postmenopausal women have a higher risk of contracting breast cancer, mainly due to higher estrogen levels released by fat tissue (Gunter et al. 2015; Picon-Ruiz et al. 2017). On the other hand, physical activity has a protective effect, reducing the risk of breast cancer by 10% to 20% (Pizot et al. 2016). Alcohol and tobacco are also risk factors for breast cancer (Gaudet et al. 2013; Liu, Nguyen, and Colditz 2015).

1.1.4. BREAST CANCER CLASSIFICATION

Breast cancer is a very heterogeneous disease with grouping diverse subtypes and specific characteristics. There are also some methods of classification and treatments that can be adjusted to the different cases (Tao et al. 2015). There are both cases with good prognosis and slow growth as well as very aggressive cancers, whose classification is divided into up to twenty-one histological subtypes and four molecular subtypes (Dieci et al. 2014). Initially, the TNM system is determined using information on tumour size and how far it has spread (T), the extent of spread to the nearby lymph nodes (N) and metastatic spread (M). Then a stage of 0, I, II, III, or IV is assigned based on the overall extent of the carcinoma: *in situ*, local, regional or distant (Edge et al. 2010).

The histological classification of *in situ* carcinomas are subdivided in ductal carcinoma (DCIS), occurring in the epithelial cells of breast ducts, or lobular carcinoma (LCIS), growing in the lobules (Allred 2010; Eusebi et al. 1994). Regarding the main types of invasive carcinomas, histologically, these include infiltrating ductal, invasive lobular, ductal/lobular, mucinous (colloid), tubular, medullary and papillary. The most common type is the infiltrating ductal carcinoma which can further sub-classified as either well-differentiated - grade 1, moderately differentiated - grade 2, or poorly differentiated - grade 3 (Figure 2) (Malhotra et al. 2010).



Figure 2 -Histological classification of breast cancer subtypes.

Molecularly, breast cancers can be classified accordingly to their expression levels of estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR) and human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2). The presence or absence of these receptors leads to the distinction of four molecular subtypes: luminal A, luminal B, HER2-enriched and triple-negative (Figure 3) (Hon et al. 2016).



Figure 3 - Molecular classification of breast cancer.

Luminal A tumours are ER and/or PR positive and HER2 negative, being associated with the most favorable prognosis because they are endocrine-responsive. These cancers represent about 70% of the cases and are less aggressive with a slower development, which also facilitates treatment (Blows et al. 2010). Luminal B tumours are positive for all three receptors, also being endocrine-responsive. Those tumors account for around 12% of the cases and this subtype tends to be a higher grade and is associated with lower survival than luminal A (Haque et al. 2012). HER2-enriched tumours are only HER2 positive and more aggressive, that rapidly grow when compared to luminal A and B, representing only 5% of the cases (Romond et al. 2005). The triple-negative subtype lacks all three receptors and is

associated with a higher grade, is one of the deadlier, with fewer therapeutic options and shorter survival time. Triple-negative breast cancers represent about 12% of all cases and are twice as common in premenopausal African American women (Hon et al. 2016; Ismail-Khan and Bui 2010).

1.1.5. THERAPEUTIC APPROACHES

Invasive breast cancer is mostly treated through a combination of some type of surgery, which could be breast-conserving surgery or mastectomy, and other treatment, such as hormone therapy, radiation therapy, chemotherapy or targeted therapy (Bellavance and Kesmodel 2016; Y. Chen et al. 2016). For instance, hormone therapy also referred to as antiestrogen therapy, is used to lower estrogen levels by interfering with estrogen receptors. One common drug used is Tamoxifen that can only be applied on hormone-responsive breast cancers (Burstein et al. 2014).

For patients with triple-negative breast cancer the only treatment is chemotherapy, individually or in combination with surgery (Hon et al. 2016). Adjuvant chemotherapies such as anthracyclines, platinum compounds and taxanes seem to be the most effective in treating triple-negative breast cancer (Wahba and El-Hadaad 2015). Although, treatment options available can be effective, cancer recurrence is still frequent especially in the first 5 years after treatment (EBCTCG 2005).

Sustaining proliferative signalling, escaping growth suppressors, promoting angiogenesis, resisting cell death, enabling replicative immortality and inducing invasion and metastases are the six hallmarks of cancer proposed in 2000 by Weinberg et al. Since then, two more additional hallmarks were found to be involved in cancer pathogenesis: evading immune and deregulating cellular metabolism (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011). The metabolic changes in cancer cells are driven by oncogene-directed metabolic reprogramming in order to maintain cell growth and proliferation (Ward and Thompson 2012).

1.1.6. CANCER STEM CELLS

The tumour microenvironment is constituted by a very diverse cell population, that changes as the primary tumour become invasive and metastatic (Figure 4) (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011a). The heterogeneity of cancer cells subpopulations, with varying degrees of differentiation, is reflected in a diversified histopathological classification, as is the case of breast cancer classification (Dieci et al. 2014; Hanahan and Weinberg 2011a).

Cancer stem cells (CSC), also known as tumour-initiating cells, are a subpopulation of those diverse association of cells types that are characterized by self-renewal and differentiation ability. Thus, these cells are able to initiate, propagate and hierarchically organize secondary tumours and promote relapses (Sousa et al. 2014; Vieira et al. 2017). CSC are hyphotisezed as being responsible for tumour initiation and propagation and, even though this cancer propagating cells don't have a determined origin, they are related with increased aggressiveness and higher metastatic lesions of tumours, which makes them resistant to most anti-cancer agents (Albergaria et al. 2011; Eyre et al. 2016).



Figure 4 -The constitution of the tumour microenvironment, including cancer stem cells. (Hanahan and Weinberg, 2011)

Cancer stem cells can be derived from normal tissue stem cells that undergo oncogenic transformation, or from progenitor cells that are already oncogenic and assume a stem-like phenotype (Hanahan and Weinberg 2011). These cells present a modified tumour microenvironment, characterized by hypoxia, and altered metabolism, with low mitochondrial respiration and high rates of glycolysis (Cojoc et al. 2015; Pecqueur et al. 2013).

In breast tumours, CSC have also been detected. Markers of CSC, such as CD49f and CD44, can be found in basal-like (triple-negative) breast cancer, which is commonly heterogeneous and poorly differentiated. CD44-positive cancer cells with basal-like phenotype are commonly more motile and invasive, resulting in worse clinical outcome (Sorlie et al. 2001; Vieira et al. 2017).

Moreover, breast CSC present resistance to most anti-cancer agents, including chemotherapy and radiotherapy (Geng, Alexandrou, and Li 2014; Plaks, Kong, and Werb 2015). This is due to their dormancy, specific morphology, DNA damage repair capability and overall induction of antiapoptotic signaling, drug efflux pumps and detoxifying enzymes. The hypoxic niche where these cells reside can also provide additional protection to anti-cancer agents (Vinogradov and Wei 2012).

Taking into account all the evidence that relates CSC to the progression of tumours, metastasis and recurrence, is critical to understand the underlying mechanisms through how this CSC contribute to breast cancer aggressiveness and develop therapies targeted to eliminate them (Owens and Naylor 2013).

1.2. Cadherins

Cadherins are cell-to-cell adhesion molecules that form calcium-dependent adherents-type junctions (Takeichi 1995). Classical cadherins have a highly conserved cytoplasmatic domain and this cell adhesion molecules are crucial in intracellular signaling mechanisms that regulate cell polarity, differentiation, growth, and migration (Vleminckx and Kemler 1999). This family of glycoproteins is very important in morphogenesis, development and perpetuation of adult tissues (Paredes et al. 2005).

These adhesion molecules have three different domains: extracellular, transmembrane and cytoplasmic. The extracellular region leads to the formation of lateral dimmers that come together in a zipper-like structure with adjacent cells and determines the specificity of the molecule (George and Dwivedi 2004). The cytoplasmic region comprises the juxtamembrane domain (JMD), responsible for cell relocation, and the catenin-binding domain (CBD), necessary for cadherin function (Green et al. 2010; Van Roy and Berx 2008). Cytoplasmic catenins form a dynamic association between the cadherin tail and the actin cytoskeleton, in order to ease assembly into the junctional structure (Paredes et al 2007). This complex is a major regulatory mechanism that influences cell proliferation, differentiation, motility and survival, where the p120-catenin, β -catenin and α -catenin act as the main interaction partners (Figure 5) (Albergaria et al. 2011).



Figure 5 – Schematic representation of the structural composition of P-cadherin adhesive junction protein.

The distinct cadherins are denominated according to their distribution in the different tissues and include N-cadherin (neuronal), R-cadherin (retinal), E-cadherin (epithelial) and P-cadherin (placental) (Albergaria et al. 2011; Paredes et al. 2004). E-cadherin is the primarily expressed member of the classical cadherin family, being expressed in all mammalian epithelia (Van Roy and Berx 2008), and are of utmost importance in the maintenance of cell shape and polarity (Albergaria et al. 2011). In the normal adult mammary gland, E-cadherin is expressed in luminal epithelial cells and myoepithelial/basal cells (Paredes et al. 2007).

P-cadherin, also called placental cadherin, is encoded by the *CDH3* gene that maps to chromosome 16q22.1. It distinguishes itself from N- and E-cadherin in terms of molecular mass and immunological specificity but its structure is similar to classic cadherins (Paredes et al. 2007). P-cadherin is mostly expressed in basal cells (Paredes et al. 2002) and, even though it has a restricted expression, it is essential for the correct architecture of the mammary tissue and its inhibition has been associated with incorrect migration of myoepithelial cells during breast development (Albergaria et al. 2011).

1.2.1. CADHERINS ROLE IN CANCER

Dysfunction of cadherin levels has been associated with various disorders, including cancer. During the progression of epithelial tumours, the expression of E-cadherin decreased (Van Roy and Berx 2008). This loss of E-cadherin is linked with a higher expression of mesenchymal cadherins, called the cadherin switching. This switch is associated with more

proliferative and invasive cells in some tumours (Hazan et al. 2004; Wheelock et al. 2008). In fact, the transition from epithelial cells to mesenchymal cells (EMT – epithelial-mesenchymal transition), accompanying this cadherin switch, is a crucial step for metastatic spread of the primary tumour (Canel et al. 2013).

Cadherin switch normally occurs during development and morphogenesis (Vleminckx and Kemler 1999). It is important to note that these alterations in the expression of epithelial and mesenchymal cadherins are not a requirement for the development or formation of metastases of all types of cancers. Moreover, cadherin switching may occur between different cadherins and differs greatly depending on the carcinoma (Wheelock et al. 2008). For instance, a switch from E-cadherin to N-cadherin is a marker of prostate cancer progression but an increase in P-cadherin expression may as well occur (Gravdal et al. 2007). In pancreatic cancer, there is also a decrease in E-cadherin levels (Hotz et al. 2007) and increased expression of N-cadherin (Shintani et al. 2006). A high expression of N-cadherin in breast cancer cells promotes invasiveness, motility and metastatic capacity of these cells (Hazan et al. 2000; Nieman et al. 1999). In high-grade breast carcinomas, negative for hormone receptors, P-cadherin expression is associated with lower E-cadherin expression (Palacios et al. 1995). In fact, P-cadherin expression is correlated with highly aggressive tumours and constitutes an indicator of poor patient prognosis (Peralta Soler et al. 1999).

1.2.2. P-CADHERIN AND BREAST CANCER

P-cadherin is overexpressed around 20% to 40% of breast cancer cases and was associated with poor prognostic for the patient, specifically short-term overall and disease-specific survival (Albergaria et al. 2011; Paredes et al. 2007). This adhesion protein is highly expressed in high histological grade, ER α -negative and proliferative invasive and aggressive breast tumours (Paredes et al. 2005a). It is one of the most important biomarkers for basal-like breast cancer and HER2-overexpressing breast carcinomas as well as noticeably expressed in inflammatory breast cancer (Albergaria et al. 2011; Sousa et al. 2014). P-cadherin has also been associated with alterations in breast cancer cells, affecting cell-cell adhesion and promoting cell migration and invasion. Moreover, this glycoprotein protein mediates cancer stem cell properties and suggested to be related to glycolytic as resistance to acidic features (Ribeiro and Paredes 2015).

Overexpression of P-cadherin is usually accompanied by a decreased in E-cadherin protein, which leads to tumour progression (Paredes et al. 2005a). This E- to P-cadherin switch may or may not involve EMT. EMT is a mechanism by which epithelial cells convert

to a mesenchymal morphology and this transition is usually necessary for the dissemination of cancer cells and development of metastasis (Ribeiro and Paredes 2015). However, in some breast cancer cells models, it may not even occur (Albergaria et al. 2011). For example, in the 4T1 cell model, that represents aggressive epithelial breast cancer, E-cadherin expression is maintained (Lou et al. 2008).

Disturbance of cell-cell adhesion is essential for the invasive behavior of tumours, one of the first steps in the metastatic process. In breast cancer, increased single cell motility and invasiveness are correlated with highly expressed P-cadherin. An explanation for this is that when E-cadherin is present, P-cadherin disrupts the interaction between E-cadherin and cytoplasmic catenins (p120ctn and β ctn), promoting cancer cell invasion (Albergaria et al. 2011).

The inhibition of cell apoptosis, induction of tumour growth and cancer cell invasion promoted by P-cadherin is achieved through the activation of matrix metalloproteinases (MMPs), like MMP1 and MMP2 (Sousa et al. 2014). This MMPs participate in the degradation of the extracellular matrix and MMP2 releases P-cadherin extracellular domain, forming sPcad, a soluble form of P-cadherin, which itself induces a pro-invasive activity (Chakrabarty, Bernardes, and Fialho 2014).

ER-negative breast tumours have high expressing levels of P-cadherin and, Paredes *et al* (2004) established that the P-cadherin gene, *CDH3*, is an ER-repressed gene. This means that P-cadherin increase is related to or consequence of ER-signaling absence (Paredes et al. 2004). Furthermore, it has also been described that ER may, through a series of events, upregulate E-cadherin, an effect not observed in ER-negative tumours (Cowin, Rowlands, and Hatsell 2005). This demonstrates a connection between cadherins and other prognostic factors in breast cancer, suggesting that the poor prognosis of ER-negative breast carcinomas may be linked to the loss of E-cadherin together with P-cadherin overexpression.

1.2.3. P-CADHERIN AND CANCER STEM CELLS

P-cadherin expression is significantly associated with CD44 and CD49f expression in basal-like breast cancer carcinomas, potentiating the colonizing potential of CSC and contributing to increased metastatic capacity (Ribeiro and Paredes 2015; Vieira et al. 2017). This adhesion protein seems to regulate these CSC since its knockdown induces downregulation of CD44 and CD49f. Adding to that, the number of mammospheres formed decreased with lower P-cadherin expression (Vieira et al. 2012). It has also been described that cancer cells that overexpress P-cadherin presented resistance to X-ray induced DNA damage, another shared property with CSC (Albergaria et al. 2011).

Moreover, a link between P-cadherin and an integrin signaling pathway has also been reported. Integrins facilitate ECM adhesion and the laminin receptor $\alpha 6\beta 4$ integrin, which was found to be crucial in the progression of breast cancer, is regulated by P-cadherin. The fact that P-cadherin is involved in integrin signalling pathways means that, when activated, these pathways lead to activation of Sec and focal adhesion kinases (FAK). FAK is related to the maintenance of cancer stem cells, and their markers are decreased upon FAK inhibition. This explains, not only the invasive properties but also the stem cell phenotype induced by high levels of P-cadherin in breast cancer cells (Vieira et al. 2014).

Therefore, P-cadherin could be a CSC marker in human breast carcinomas and is an indicator of the development of metastases, being associated with the worst survival cases, particularly, triple-negative breast cancer subtype (Sousa et al 2014). The identification of P-cadherin has a breast CSC marker is regarded as an important target in the development of novel therapies against CSC (Cojoc et al. 2015).

1.3. Cancer Metabolism

Under normal conditions, the most efficient method of producing energy used by cells is through the oxidation pyruvate, end product of glycolysis, in the mitochondria through tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle and oxidative phosphorylation (Barbosa et al. 2012). In cancer, many cells go through a metabolic reprogramming from an oxidative phenotype to a more glycolytic one, even in oxygen-rich conditions (Ward and Thompson 2012). This switch, a core hallmark of cancer and termed the Warburg effect, occurs because cancer cells require ATP and intermediates for the synthesis of biomolecules, in order to maintain rapid cell division and viability (Feng et al. 2014; Pavlova and Thompson 2016).

The tumorigenesis process depends greatly on the catabolism of glucose, hence the higher consumption of glucose observed in various tumours (Pavlova and Thompson 2016). This higher increase of glucose intake is compensated by an increased expression of glucose transporters, such as glucose transporter 1 (GLUT1), that has high-affinity to glucose and regulates glucose uptake (Chen et al. 2010). Overexpression of GLUT1 has been associated with a higher expression of other molecular components of the glycolytic pathway, such as hexokinase II (HKII) (Xintaropoulou et al. 2018). HKII is an isoform of hexokinase, an

enzyme that catalyzes the first step of glycolysis (Glucose + ATP \rightleftharpoons Glucose-6-Phosphate + ADP), and that has been associated with high glycolytic tumours. When HKII binds to mitochondrial transmembrane channels, its ability to metabolize glucose is increased because the enzyme is less sensitive to negative feedback mechanisms and has preferential access to ATP generated by mitochondria (Mathupala, Ko, and Pedersen 2006; Pedersen et al. 2002). HK II has been shown to be overexpressed in various tumours such as breast cancer, ovarian cancer and pancreatic cancer (Chikamoto et al. 2017; Sousa et al. 2014).

During increased biosynthetic demand cells need precursor molecules and reducing equivalents to continue proliferating. To avoid downregulation of mechanisms of glycolysis, cancer cells convert pyruvate to lactate, producing NAD⁺, instead of producing NADH in the conversion to Acetyl-CoA. Thus, cells avoid the negative feedback mechanism that result from the accumulation of NADH and maintain a lower ATP production, continuing to produce intermediates for biosynthesis (Namdari et al. 2011; Pavlova and Thompson 2016). The accumulation of lactate leads to an acidic intracellular environment, which means this molecule needs to be excreted through monocarboxylate transporters (MCTs). MCTs are involved in intracellular pH regulation and lead to extracellular acidification by the efflux of lactate (Chiche, Brahimi-Horn, and Pouysségur 2010; Feron 2009).

In breast cancer, cells start to proliferate away from the basal layer, resulting in regions defective on oxygen and nutrients (Chen et al. 2010). This hypoxic environment is known to induces a cellular response mediated by hypoxia-inducible factor 1 (HIF-1), that can induce GLUT1 expression, as well as HKII (Semenza 2010). Consequently, hypoxia can promote acidosis and enhance expression of transporters that regulate intracellular pH, such as carbonic anhydrase IX (CAIX) and monocarboxylate transporter 4 (MCT4) (Chiche, Brahimi-Horn, and Pouysségur 2010; Sousa et al. 2014).

1.3.1. MITOCHONDRIA IN CANCER

Mitochondria are essential organelles in cells and displaying also an important role in cancer cells. The sequence of metabolic changes through hypoxia, glycolysis and acidosis, provides cancer cells with an survival advantage, causing them to become more aggressive (Chen et al. 2010). ATP production levels in the mitochondria may decrease upon a metabolic switch due to not only bioenergetic modifications, but also alterations in the mitochondrial biogenesis and turnover that regulate mitochondrial mass, as well as changes in fission and fusion dynamics (Vyas, Zaganjor, and Haigis 2016).

1.3.1.1. Mitochondrial dynamics

Mitochondria are extremely dynamic organelles that form a well-designed and highly controlled network (Chen and Chan 2017). The morphology of mitochondria is determined by a balance of fusion, fission, biogenesis, degradation and mitophagy. This means that mitochondria can be arranged from highly interconnected networks to more fragmented ones. Alterations in these processes are associated with several pathologies and can be deregulated in cancer (Maycotte et al 2017; Senft and Ronai 2016; Vyas, Zaganjor, and Haigis 2016).

Fission is predominantly performed by dynamin related protein 1 (DRP1), which is recruited by fission homolog protein 1 (FIS1), mitochondrial fission factor (MFF) and other receptors (Chen and Chan 2017; Sebastián and Zorzano 2018). DRP1 leads to mitochondria constriction, causing fission (Figure 6) (Sheridan and Martin 2010). This process results in rounded, fragmented mitochondria, a phenotype that is associated with a lower ATP production derived from a reduced respiratory chain function (Senft and Ronai 2016; Vyas, Zaganjor, and Haigis 2016).

Mitofusins 1 and 2 (MFN1 and MFN2) in the outer mitochondrial membrane (OMM) and optic atrophy gene 1 (OPA1) in the inner mitochondrial membrane (IMM) mediate fusion and form elongated, interconnected mitochondria (Figure 6). This process is very important to maximize oxidative phosphorylation and crucial to dilute mitochondrial machinery errors, such as mutations in mitochondrial DNA (mtDNA) and oxidized lipids or proteins (Mishra and Chan 2016; Senft and Ronai 2016; Trotta and Chipuk 2017).



Figure 6 – Schematic representation of mitochondrial dynamics. (A) Mitochondrial fission is primarily driven by DRP1, which is recruited to mitochondria by FIS1. (B) MFN1 and MFN2 mediate outer mitochondrial membrane fusion together with OPA1 that drives inner mitochondrial membrane fusion.

In cancer cells, mitochondria often present decreased fusion and increased fission, with high levels of DRP1 and low expression of MFN1/2, resulting in more fragmented mitochondria (Cannino et al. 2018; Chen and Chan 2017; Vyas, Zaganjor, and Haigis 2016).

1.3.1.2. Mitochondrial biogenesis

Mitochondrial biogenesis is greatly influenced by the peroxisome proliferatoractivated receptor-gamma coactivator 1-alpha (PGC-1 α), which is downregulated by HIF-1 α in a predominantly glycolytic metabolism. PGC-1 α also affects cellular metabolic pathways and influences mitochondria respiration (Lagory et al. 2015; Tan et al. 2016). PGC-1 α works as a stress sensor in cancer cells and can be a promoter of carcinogenesis. In breast cancer, PGC-1 α is known to promote anchorage-independent growth and enhance metabolic capacity (Fisher et al. 2011; Tan et al. 2016).

Mitochondrial transcription factor A (TFAM) is regulated by PGC-1 α and is essential to maintain copy number, structure and efficient transcription of mtDNA (Gabrielson et al. 2014). TFAM binds to mtDNA creating U-turns and the number of TFAM that bind to a nucleoid will dictate the level of compaction of mtDNA (Figure 7) (Bonekamp and Larsson 2018; Kukat et al. 2015).



Figure 7 - Nucleoid compaction of mitochondrial DNA by TFAM. TFAM molecules bind to mtDNA and, through a combination of bending and cross-strand bindings compact mtDNA to form a tightly packaged mtDNA – nucleoid. Compaction increases as the ratio of TFAM per base pair of mtDNA grows. Adapted from Kukat et al. 2015.

Each mitochondrion has multiple copies of mtDNA, a circular genome that encodes 13 proteins that are essential subunits of the OXPHOS complexes, but also 22 tRNAs and 2

rRNAs (Croteau, Stierum, and Bohr 1999; Malik and Rosa 2018). The number of copies of mtDNA is not fixed, unlike nuclear DNA, and the ratio of mtDNA copy number to nuclear DNA varies according to the needs of a tissue and may also be altered in disease situations (Dornfeld and Skildum 2018). Under conditions where mitochondrial biogenesis processes are altered, mitochondrial mass is also affected (Malik and Rosa 2018). An important marker of mitochondrial mass is the translocase of outer mitochondrial membrane 20 (TOM20) which is involved in protein import into the mitochondrial matrix (Fu et al. 2012).

1.3.2. METABOLISM AND CANCER STEM CELLS

Poorly differentiated tumours present an elevated glucose uptake and rely more on glycolysis. CSC also present an altered metabolic program characterized by decreased oxidative phosphorylation and ROS production (Feng et al. 2014; Krzeslak et al. 2012). These alterations occur in aerobic conditions, indicating that CSC are also affected by the Warburg effect. However, a hypoxic state has been shown to enhance this phenotype. The oxygen-depleted microenvironments found within a tumour may be essential to maintain the undifferentiated state of CSC since hypoxic niches within a tumour are enriched in CSC (Owens and Naylor 2013; Sousa et al. 2014). CSC also contain lower levels of reactive oxygen species (ROS), which could be a reason behind therapy resistance, because this allows these cells to reduce radiation-induced DNA damage due to enhanced ROS defense systems (Diehn et al. 2009).

Anchorage-independent growth is essential during cancer progression, meaning cancer cells have the ability to escape anoikis, a type of programmed cell death due to detachment from the extracellular matrix (ECM) or upon cell adhesion to an inappropriate matrix (Paoli, Giannoni, and Chiarugi 2013). This resistance to anoikis occurs as a result of the predominant glycolytic metabolism by cancer cells and leads to increased survival in circulation and metastasis propagation (Kim et al. 2012). This phenomenon may be exacerbated by CSC since these cells are related to more aggressive and metastatic cancers.

1.3.3. P-CADHERIN AND METABOLISM

Recently, Sousa *et al* (2014) demonstrated that up-regulation of P-cadherin leads to higher levels of GLUT1, which could lead to increased cell glucose uptake. This high expression of glucose transporters allows P-cadherin overexpressing cancer cells to have a higher glycolytic rate and may demonstrate that P-cadherin is implicated in a signaling pathway that interferes with the metabolic reprogramming of cells (Sousa et al. 2014).

Therefore, the altered metabolic state of cancer cells, which can be amplified by stem-like properties, is related to hypoxia adaptation and to P-cadherin overexpression. All these factors contribute to therapeutic resistance, which is supported by previous studies that show that breast cancer cells P-cadherin negative are more sensitive to cell death induced by radiation (Sousa et al. 2014). Monocarboxylate transporters (MCTs) were also found up-regulated in P-cadherin overexpressing cells. These transporters are involved in intracellular pH regulation and lead to extracellular acidification by the transport of lactate. This process is known to help the metastization process through the acidic degradation of the ECM (Pinheiro et al. 2011; Sousa et al. 2014).

1.4. AIMS OF THE STUDY

The main objective of this work was to understand if P-cadherin expression can modulate some of mitochondrial functions in breast cancer cells. Therefore, we intended to evaluate if P-cadherin levels could induce changes in mitochondrial morphology, by looking at the fusion and fission machinery, and biogenesis, as well as the effect on mitochondria membrane potential and cancer cells energetic state.

Chapter 2 MATERIALS AND METHODS

2.1. Reagents

Acrylamide/Bis Solution 40%, Blotting-Grade Blocker (non-fat dry milk), Laemmli buffer, Precision Plus ProteinTM Standard Dual Color, Resolving Gel Buffer (1.5 M Tris-HCl), Stacking Gel Buffer (0.5 M Tris-HCl), Trans®-Blot Turbo[™] RTA Transfer PVDF Kit (5x Transfer Buffer, Transfer Stacks and PVDF Membranes) and Clarity Western ECL Substrate were obtained from Bio-Rad (Hercules, California, USA). Protease Inhibitor Cocktail was acquired from Frilabo (Maia, Portugal), Ammonium Persulfate (APS) from Gerbu (Heidelberg, Germany) and CellTiter-Glo[®] Luminescent Cell Viability Assay Kit from Promega G7571 (Madison, Wisconsin, USA). From NzyTech (Lisbon, Portugal) were obtained Glycine, N,N,N',N'-Tetramethylethylenediamine (TEMED), Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate (SDS) and Tris base. The reagents required for DNA extraction, DNase/RNase-free water and QIAamp[®] DNA Mini Kit, were obtained from Qiagen (Hilden, Germany), as well as Negative Control siRNA and Hs_CDH3_6 FlexiTube siRNA. From Promega (Wisconsin, USA), the CellTiter-Glo® Luminescent Cell Viability Assay was obtained. Adenosine 5'triphosphate disodium salt, Bisbenzimide Hoechst 33342 trihydrochloride, Bovine Serum Albumin (BSA), Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO), Dithiothreitol (DTT), Methanol, Oligomycin, Potassium phosphate monobasic (KH2PO4), Propan-2-ol (Isopropanol), Sodium chloride (NaCl), Sodium phosphate dibasic (Na₂HPO₄), Tergitol[™] solution (NP-40), Trixon X-100, Trypan Blue solution, Tween[®] 20 were received from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, Missouri, USA). From Thermo Fisher Scientific (Waltham, Massachusetts, USA) were obtained the essential reagents for the cell culture such as 0.05% Trypsin-EDTA, Antibiotic-Antimycotic (10,000 units/mL penicillin, 10,000 µg/mL of streptomycin and 25 µg/mL amphotericin B), Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM), Fetal Bovine Serum, heat-inactivated (FBS), Ham's F-12 Nutrient Mix, Lipofectamine[™] 2000 Transfection Reagent and Opti-MEM[™], as well as the common reagents Pierce[™] BCA Protein Assay Kit and Sodium chloride (NaCl).

2.2. Cell line and Culture Conditions

2.2.1. MCF7 CELL LINE

MCF-7 breast cancer cell line was introduced in 1973 by Dr. Herbert Soule, from a pleural effusion of a 69-year-old female with metastatic breast carcinoma (Soule et al. 1973). This cell line represents a classic breast cancer cell line that of a luminal-like breast carcinoma that is endocrine responsive. Consequently, these cells express estrogen, progesterone,
androgens and glucocorticoids receptors (Horwitz, Costlow, and McGuire 1975; Levenson and Jordan 1997).

MCF-7/AZ cell line was transfected with an expression vector with cDNA encoding full-length human P-cadherin, that co-expressed enhanced green fluorescent protein (EGFP), creating MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line (Joana Paredes et al. 2004). MCF-7/AZ as well as MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell lines were provided by Dr Joana Paredes (I3S, Institute for Research and Innovation in Health, University of Porto). Thus, all experiments were performed on the MCF-7/AZ.Mock parental cell line, which normally has low expression levels of P-cadherin and the variant that overexpresses P-cadherin (MCF-7/AZ.Pcad).

Cells were grown in a mixture of Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) and Ham's F-12 Nutrient Mix, in a ratio of 1:1, supplemented with 10% FBS heat-inactivated and 1% of antibiotic-antimycotic.

2.2.2. BT20 CELL LINE

BT20 cell line is derived from triple-negative breast cancer and was established in 1958 by Lasfargues and Ozzello. This cell line represents invasive and therapy-resistant tumours that are basal-like (Castles et al. 1993). These cells are negative for estrogen and progesterone receptors and previously observed to overexpress P-cadherin.

BT20 cell line was also kindly provided by Joana Paredes (I3S, Institute for Research and Innovation in Health, University of Porto). This cell line was grown in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM), supplemented with 10% FBS heat-inactivated and 1% of antibiotic-antimycotic.

2.2.2.1. P-cadherin gene silencing in BT20 cells

Since BT20 cell line normally overexpresses P-cadherin, gene silencing expression was transiently induced by siRNA. BT20 cells were transfected with Hs_CDH3_6 siRNA to the target sequence AAGCCTCTTACCTGCCGTAAA, specific to P-cadherin gene and designated as BT20 siRNA CDH3. A scrambled siRNA sequence, Negative Control siRNA, with no homology to any mammalian gene, was used as control and designated BT20 siRNA scrambled (Sousa et al. 2014).

Cells were plated in a six-well plate with a cellular density of $3,5 \ge 10^5$ cells/well to the confluence was around 60% to 70%. Gene silencing was performed 24 hours after cells were plated. Lipofectamine 2000 and siRNAs were diluted in Opti-MEM medium, in a ratio of 1:24 and 1:49, respectively, and were incubated for 5 minutes. The diluted siRNAs were

added to the diluted Lipofectamine 2000 and incubated for 20 minutes, in order to form the lipid complexes. 750 μ L of serum-free DMEM medium was added to the cells and, to that, was added 250 μ L of siRNA-lipofectamine, dropwise, to homogeneously distribute throughout the well.

After cells were incubated for four and a half hours, the medium was removed and added new complete DMEM media. After 48 hours of incubation, at 37°C with 5% CO₂, assays were performed. CDH3 gene silencing was evaluated through western blotting.

2.2.3. Cell Culture

Both MCF-7/AZ and BT20 cell lines were kept in T25 or T75 flasks at 37°C, 5% CO₂ and sub-cultured when they reached approximately 80-90% confluence. When doing this regular process, cells were rinsed with PBS (137 mM NaCl, 2,7 mM KCl, 4.3 mM Na₂HPO₄, 1,5 mM KH₂PO₄ and the pH adjusted to 7.2) and incubated with trypsin-EDTA, for 5 minutes at 37°C. Afterward, the same volume of medium was added, cells centrifuged at 1200 rpm for 5 minutes and then resuspended and seeded.

2.3. Western Blotting Analysis

2.3.1. TOTAL PROTEIN EXTRACTION

BT20 cells were plated and transfected as described in 2.2.2.1, and were harvested after 48 hours of incubation. MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells were plated in a six-well multiwell plate, in a cellular density of 2.5 x 10^5 cell/well, were allowed to adhere for 24 hours and, and after that time, assays were performed. To harvest the cells, they were washed twice with 2 mL of PBS and 200 µL of a mixture of catenin lysis buffer (CLB - 1% Triton X-100 and 10% of NP-40, in PBS) and proteases inhibitors (100:1) was added and let to incubate for 10 minutes, at 4°C. Then, cells were scraped with cell scrappers and wells were collected two by two to a 1.5 mL eppendorf microcentrifuge tube . After resuspending the cells by up-and-down with a pipette, three 10 seconds vortexes were done and cell lysates were centrifuged at 14 000 rpm, for 10 minutes at 4°C. The supernatant was recovered and stored at -80°C until western blotting procedure was performed.

2.3.2. PROTEIN QUANTIFICATION

Protein was quantified by bicinchoninic acid method, using Pierce[™] BCA Protein Assay Kit, according to the manufacturer's instructions. Protein lysates were diluted in a ratio of 1:10. A standard Bovine Serum Albumin curve was made, to which were compared the values of the samples, read at 560 nm in BioTek® Cytation3[™] UV–vis multi-well plate imaging reader (BioTek, Winooski, Vermont, USA).

2.3.3. PROTEIN ELECTROPHORESIS AND TRANSFER

Protein (20 µg) was denatured at 95°C, for 5 min, in 6x *Laemmli* sample loading buffer and DTT (9:1). Protein was then separated by 10-16% SDS-polyacrylamide gel, depending on the size of the protein of interest, in an electrophoresis system with running buffer (glycine 192 mM, tris base 25 mM, SDS 1% and the pH adjusted to 8.3) with a constant voltage of 150 V, at room temperature. To estimate protein molecular weight, a molecular weight standard was added to each gel.

Protein was then transferred to a PVDF membrane, either through wet-transfer during 90 minutes at a constant voltage of 250 mA, or through semi-dry-transfer using TransBlot® Turbo[™] Transfer System, according to the manufactures instructions, during 10 minutes at 2.5 A, 25V. When using wet-transfer with transfer buffer (390 mM glycine, 480 mM tris base, 0.37 % SDS, 20 % methanol and the pH adjusted to 7.5), the transfer system was put in ice, to reduce the heat formed during transfer. After transfer, membranes were blocked in 5% non-fat milk in Tris-Buffered Saline Tween (TBS-T - 100 mM of tris base, 1.5 M of NaCl, 0.1% of Tween 20 ant the pH adjusted to 7.5) for 1 hour, at room temperature, with constant agitation. Membranes were then washed 3 times in TBS-T, for 5 minutes, and incubated overnight with the primary antibody against the protein of interest, at 4°C with constant stirring (Table 1). After incubation, membranes were washed 3 times in TBS-T, the first wash for 10 minutes and the other two for 5 minutes, and incubated with the secondary antibody for 1 hour, at room temperature, under continuous agitation. Membranes were washed again and were incubated with ECL substrate, for 5 minutes at room temperature before reading fluorescence at the UVP Biospectrum 500 Imaging System (UVP LLC, Cambridge, UK) or VWR[®] Imager Chemi 5QE (Pennsylvania, EUA), through UV epi-ilumination (365 nm). Images were analysed using TotalLab TL120 1D v2009 (Nonlinear Dynamics Ltd., UK).

To normalise and assure equal protein loading in each well, membranes were incubated with anti-actin primary antibody for 1 hour, at room temperature, under constant agitation and the remaining procedure was the same as for the other antibodies.

Primary Antibodies								
Name		MW	Dilution	Host species	Reference	Manufacturer		
		(kD)						
ТОМ20		20	1:1000	Rabbit	sc11415	Santa Cruz		
TFAM (mtTFA)		25	1:1000	Goat	sc23588	Santa Cruz		
PGC-1a		90	1:1000	Rabbit	sc13067	Santa Cruz		
Opa-1		120	1:250	Mouse	sc393296	Santa Cruz		
MFN-1		86	1:500	Rabbit	sc50330	Santa Cruz		
DRP-1		80	1:500	Mouse	sc271583	Santa Cruz		
Fis-1		17	1:250	Mouse	sc376447	Santa Cruz		
OXPHOS cocktail	ATP5A	54						
	UQCRC2	48	1:1000	Mouse	MS601	Abcam		
	SDHB	29						
	COX II	22						
	NDUFB8	18						
P-cadherin		120	1:1000	Mouse	6102228	BD Biosciences		
Actin		43	1:5000	Mouse	MAB1501	Millipore		
Secondary Antibodies								
Name			Dilution	Host species	Reference	Manufacturer		
Anti-rabbit IgG, HRP-linked			1:5000	Goat	7074	Cell Signaling		
Anti-mouse IgG, HRP-linked			1:5000	Horse	7076	Cell Signaling		
Anti-goat IgG, HRP-linked			1:5000	Mouse	sc2354	Santa Cruz		

Table 1 – List of primary and secondary antibodies used in western blotting protein analysis.

2.4. Mitochondrial DNA Copy Number

2.4.1. GROWTH AND HARVESTING OF CELLS

Cell were grown, harvested and the DNA isolated according to QIAamp DNA Mini and Blood Mini Handbook (Qiagen 05/2016). BT20 cells and MCF-7/AZ cells were plated has described in section 2.2.2.1 and 2.3.1, respectively. 48 hours after plating for BT20 cells and after 24 hours for MCF-7/AZ cells, medium was aspirated, cells were washed with PBS

and 1 mL of trypsin-EDTA was added to each well and cells let to detach cell for 5 minutes, at 37°C, 5 % CO₂. Wells were collected two by two in medium and centrifuged at 200 x g for 5 minutes. Supernatant was discarded, pellet was resuspended in 500 μ L of PBS and centrifuged in 1.5 mL eppendorf microcentrifuge tube at 200 x g, for 3 minutes. The supernatant was discarded again, and the dry pellet was stored at -80°C until total DNA extraction.

2.4.2. TOTAL DNA EXTRACTION

The dry pellet was resuspended in 200 μ L of PBS and 20 μ L of proteinase K was added. To lyse the cells, 200 μ L of Buffer AL was added to each sample, that were then mixed by pulse-vortexing for 15 seconds and incubated at 56°C, for 10 minutes. After a brief spin, 200 μ L of ethanol 96% was added and mixed by pulse-vortexing, for 15 seconds. Another brief spin was performed, and 600 μ L were applied to the QIAamp Mini spin column in a 2 mL collection tube. Column was centrifuged at 6000 x g, for 1 minute, the filtrate was discarded, and the column placed in a new 2 mL collection tube. 500 μ L of Buffer AW1 was added to the column placed in a new 2 mL collection tube. After adding 500 μ L of Buffer AW2, columns were centrifuged at 20000 x g, for 3 minutes, the filtrate was discarded, and the column placed in a new 1.5 mL microcentrifuge tube. Next, 200 μ L of Buffer AE was added to the column and let to incubate at room temperature, for 5 minutes, and then centrifuged at 6000 x g, for 1 minute.

DNA concentration, yield and purity in the eluate were determined using Nanodrop 2000^{TM} spectrophotometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, USA), which was calibrated using Buffer AE. Samples were then sonicated for 10 minutes, using a Branson 5510[®] sonifier (Branson Sonic Power Company, Danbury, Connecticut, USA), and diluted in Buffer AE to a final concentration of 10 ng/µL.

2.4.3. QUANTITATIVE REAL TIME POLYMERASE CHAIN REACTION

mtDNA copy number determination was carried out by quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction (qRT-PCR) with Bio-Rad[®] CFX96TM Real-Time PCR System (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, California, USA). mtDNA copy number was quantified using CYTB gene and the nuclear-encoded B2M gene copy number was measured for normalization purposes (Table 2). Amplification of total cellular DNA was done using SsoFast[™] EvaGreen[®] supermix and 25 ng of DNA per well, with the primers being at a final concentration of 500 nM. For each primer was used a negative control without DNA, which was replaced by water (no template control - NTC). Efficiency curves were also made for each primer using a sample pool (one pool for each cell line) at 1:1, 1:10 and 1:100 dilutions. The annealing temperature used was 60°C.

To determine the mtDNA copy number, a ratio between copy number of the mitochondrial gene CYTB and the nuclear gene B2M was used. Data was analysed using Bio-Rad® CFX96 Manager software (version 3.1) (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, California, USA).

Table 2 – List of primers used in qRT-PCR

Gene	Designation	Forward Primer	Reverse Primer	
B2M₋DN∆	Homo sapiens beta-	GAATTCCAAATTCTGCTTGCTTGC	CCTCTAAGTTGCCAGCCCTC	
D2IVI-DIVA	2-microglobulin	GAAIICEAAAIICIGEIIGEIIGE		
h CVTD	Mitochondrial		GCGTCTGGTGAGTAGTGCAT	
	cytochrome b	CLACCCLATCLAACATCTCC		

2.5. Fluorescence Microscopy

BT20 cells were plated and transfected in a six well multiwell plate, has described in 2.2.2.1. On the day before of the experiment, transfected BT20 cells, as well as MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells, were plated in a chambered coverslip (ibidi GmbH, Germany), with a cellular density of 2 x 10^4 cells/well in 200 µL medium. On the day of the experiment, cells were washed with PBS and incubated with probes for 30 minutes at 37°C, 5 % CO₂. Probes were prepared in the respective medium of each cell line and 200 µL were added to each well. The tetramethylrhodamine (TMRM) dye was added at 50 nM, which allows the study of mitochondrial membrane potential, and Hoechst 33342 at 1 µg/mL, to counterstain the nucleus. Images were then obtained with Zeiss Axiovert 200M inverted microscope (Zeiss, Germany), using a 40x air objective.

2.6. ATP levels measurements

BT20 cells were plated and transfected in a six well multiwell plate, has described in section 2.2.2.1. After transfection, cells were plated in a white 96 multiwell plates with clear bottom, with a cellular density of 2 x 10^4 cells/well in 150 µL of culture medium. MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad were plated with a cellular density of 3 x 10^4 cells/well in

150 μ L of culture medium. After 24 hours, inhibitors were added to the cells and incubated for 3 hours at 37°C, 5% CO₂. The inhibitors oligomycin (2 μ M), 2-Deoxyglucose (2-DG, 50 mM) were prepared in medium and added to the cells in a final volume of 100 μ L. Afterwards, 50 μ L of medium with inhibitors was removed and 50 μ L of CellTiter-Glo® Luminescent Cell Viability Assay Kit was added to the cells. Luminescence was read at room temperature in BioTek[®] Cytation3TM UV–vis multi-well plate imaging reader (BioTek, Winooski, Vermont, USA) after 2 minutes of orbital shaking and 10 minutes of incubation to allow luminescent signal stabilization.

2.7. Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism 7.04 (GraphPad Software, Inc.). To evaluate the effects P-cadherin expression, Shapiro-Wilk normality test was performed. If normality was verified, unpaired t-test was used. If not, nonparametric Mann-Whitney test was performed. To evaluate the effect on ATP levels with various inhibitors, an ordinary two-way ANOVA was performed. Data are presented as mean \pm SEM. Statistically significance was considered if p < 0.05.

Chapter 3 RESULTS

3.1 P-cadherin expression in MCF-7/AZ and BT20 cells

In order to validate the differential expression of P-cadherin in the two cell models, in MCF-7/AZ and BT20, the protein levels were determined by western blotting technique. MCF-7/AZ cells, that normally have lower levels of P-cadherin, were transfected with an expression vector with cDNA encoding full-length P-cadherin to overexpress the protein (in MCF-7/AZ.Pcad) and kindly provided by Dr. Joana Paredes (I3S, Institute for Research and Innovation in Health, University of Porto). P-cadherin protein levels were increased by 65.69 % in MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells (*p = 0.0198), attesting that is overexpressed on this cell when compared to MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells (Figure 8A). BT20 cells present already a higher level of P-cadherin and so we transfected these cells with siRNAs in order induce a decrease of the protein levels. P-cadherin gene silencing were achieved successfully given the observed decrease of 90.38 % (**p = 0.0085) in BT20 siRNA CDH3 cells, when compared to control cells, BT20 siRNA scrambled (Figure 8B).



Figure 8 - Western blotting analysis of P-cadherin expression in MCF-7/AZ cell lines and in BT20 cell line.

(A) P-cadherin expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 6 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented. (B) P-cadherin expression levels quantification in siRNA scrambled and siRNA CDH3 BT20 cells, 48 hours post-transfection, from 6 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented. Results were normalized by β -actin and represented as percentage of the control. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Statistical analysis was calculated by using unpaired t-test.

3.2. Alteration of P-cadherin levels lead to changes in ATP production

To understand the main source of ATP production used by cells, oligomycin and 2deoxy-D-glucose (2-DG) inhibitors were added to the cells. Oligomycin is an ATP synthase (Complex V) inhibitor and thus blocks OXPHOS (Hao et al. 2010). 2-DG inhibits glycolysis as it competes with glucose for hexokinase and inhibits glucose-6-phosphate formation. Instead, deoxyglucose-phosphate is produced, leading to hexokinase II inhibition and decreased ATP production via glycolysis (Aft, Zhang, and Gius 2002; Seo, Crochet, and Lee 2013).

When compared to control group MCF-7/AZ.Mock, P-cadherin overexpression in MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells didn't show differences in total ATP production (p = 0.9188). Addition of oligomycin to both groups lead to a decrease in ATP production with P-cadherin overexpression (**p = 0.0093), which could indicate that ATP production was through mitochondria. However, these results must be taken in perspective given the surprising increase in ATP levels observed in MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells upon inhibition with oligomycin (**p = 0.002). This increase, compared to control cells without inhibitors, is quite unexpected because ATP synthase was inhibited, and the same did not happen in the MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells with oligomycin. Even if the cells were compensating for ATP production with a higher glycolytic rate the levels should, in theory, not be higher than those obtained in control cells.

In MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells, in the case of 2-DG inhibition, compared to control without inhibitors, no significant differences were found in ATP levels (p = 0.8270). However, 2-DG led to a 25 % decrease in P-cadherin overexpression group was found comparatively to MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells, a result with plenty statistical significance (**p = 0.0023, Figure 9A). When comparing to control MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells with no inhibitors, the cells showed a 14.63% decrease in ATP levels when inhibited with 2-DG (p = 0.0854). Although not statistically significant, this shows that P-cadherin-overexpressing cells are more susceptible to 2-DG inhibition. Taken together these results may indicate that MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells are more dependent on glycolysis for ATP production than OXPHOS.

Silencing of P-cadherin (BT20 siRNA CDH3) in BT20 cells did not induce differences in total ATP levels (p = 0.9725) comparatively to control group BT20 siRNA scrambled, that present a higher expression of P-cadherin (Figure 9B). By comparing the two groups when treated with oligomycin, we observed a slight decrease in ATP levels in the siRNA CDH3 group, although not significative (p = 0.1223). When comparing BT20 siRNA CDH3 cells incubated with oligomycin to vehicle treated group (control), a nonsignificant trend was noticed (p = 0.1302). These results suggest that P-cadherin suppression may shift cell to a more OXPHOS-dependent metabolism to obtain ATP. Analysis of BT20 siRNA scrambled cells did not present any differences on ATP levels with oligomycin, when comparing to the same cells without inhibitors (p = 0.9659).

From the evaluation of 2-DG inhibitory effect on ATP levels on BT20 siRNA scrambled comparatively to BT20 siRNA CDH3 cells no differences were found (p > 0.9999). This was surprising given the obtained result in the MCF7-7/AZ cells. However, both groups demonstrated a decrease in ATP levels with 2-DG relatively to their one control cells (vehicle treated), although without significance (Figure 9B). Therefore, this could mean that, independently of P-cadherin expression levels in BT20 cells, their ATP levels are still largely dependent on the glycolytic pathway. So. in BT20 cells, P-cadherin silencing seems to promote a more oxidative dependent metabolism, since the ATP levels decreased upon incubation with oligomycin, but it does not influence the glycolysis rate preponderance on these cells.



Figure 9 - ATP levels in MCF-7/AZ cells and BT20 cells.

(A) ATP levels in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells of 3 experiments; MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells with no inhibitors were considered as control. (B) ATP levels in BT20 transfected with siRNA scrambled or siRNA CDH3, 48 hours post-transfection, of 3 experiments; BT20 siRNA scrambled cells with no inhibitors were considered as control. Oligomycin (2 μ M) and 2-deoxy-D-glucose (2-DG, 50mM) inhibitors were incubate for 3 hours before measuring ATP levels using CellTiter-Glo[®] Luminescent Cell Viability Assay Kit. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM. *: p<0.05, **: p<0.01. Statistical analysis was calculated by using two-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test.

3.3. Changes in P-cadherin levels did not modify the amount of the components of the electron transport chain complexes

Given that different levels of P-cadherin expression in MCF-7/AZ.Pcad and BT20 siRNA CDH3 cells may be associated with metabolic changes, and so the OXPHOS machinery could be altered, we decided to analysis the expression of the electron transport chain complexes, to better understand the previous results. By western blotting technique, the protein expression levels for subunits of the electron transport chain complexes were evaluated in MCF-7/AZ and BT20 cells. To do so, NADH dehydrogenase (ubiquinone) 1 β subcomplex 8 (NDUFB8) from complex I, succinate dehydrogenase (ubiquinone) iron sulfur subunit (SDHB) from complex II, ubiquinol-cytochrome c core protein reductase II (UQCRC2) from complex III, cytochrome c oxidase subunit II (COX II) from complex IV and ATP synthase subunit α (ATP5A) from complex V were determined. In MCF-7/AZ cells, no significant differences were found in the expression levels of subunits of mitochondrial complexes I, III, IV nor V (Figure 10A). Unfortunately, we were not able to detect and quantify SDHB from complex II in MCF-7/AZ cells. In BT20 cells, P-cadherin silencing also did no induce a significant difference in the expression levels of OXPHOS subunits, despite all subunits were detected (Figure 10B).

Oppositely to what we were expecting, these results suggest that P-cadherin expression does not influence the mitochondrial complexes subunits expression on these cancer cells.



Figure 10 - Western blotting analysis of OXPHOS complexes expression in MCF-7/AZ and BT20 cell lines.

(A) OXPHOS levels protein quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 3 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 3); MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells were considered as control. (B) OXPHOS levels protein quantification in of siRNA scrambled and siRNA CDH3 BT20 cells, 48 hours post-transfection, from 5 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 3); BT20 siRNA scrambled cells were considered as control. OXPHOS complexes represented: CI (NDUFB8 - 18 kDa), CII (SDHB - 29 kDa), CIII (UQCRC2 - 48 kDa), CIV (COX II - 22 kDa) and CV (ATP5A - 54 kDa). Results were normalized by β -actin and represented as percentage of the control. Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Statistical analysis was calculated by using unpaired t-test.

3.4. P-cadherin overexpression does not affect mitochondrial membrane potential

Possible changes in mitochondrial network and mitochondrial membrane potential were evaluated using TMRM probe. TMRM accumulates in active mitochondria depending on the mitochondrial membrane potential, hence the intensity of TMRM probe reflects the level of mitochondrial membrane potential. Using epifluorescence microscopy, no observable differences in mitochondrial network, that can be presented from filamentous tube-like structures to more fringed punctuated ones, were detected in MCF-7/AZ cells, as can be observed when comparing images of MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells (Figure 11A) with MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells (Figure 11B). Regarding the mitochondrial membrane potential, P-cadherin expression levels did not alter this parameter but shows a tendency to decrease (p = 0.0737, Figure 11C). No differences in mitochondrial network were found either between control cells and BT20 siRNA CDH3 cells, with low P-cadherin levels (Figure 12A). Cells also maintained mitochondrial membrane potential after P-cadherin silencing, showing no significant differences (p = 0.3420, Figure 12B).

The absence of differences indicates that the P-cadherin protein, most likely, does not induce changes in the mitochondrial membrane potential of those cancer cells



Figure 11 – Mitochondrial potential evaluation in MCF-7/AZ cells.

(A) Representative epifluorescence images of MCF-7/AZ.Mock and (B) MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells, labelled with 50mM TMRM (red) and 1 μ g/mL Hoechst 33342 (blue). Images were obtained using 40x objective. (C) Data are expressed as mean \pm SEM of 3 independent experiments. Five to seven images were taken in each experiment. Average fluorescence of individual cells, mean gray value, was divided by the correspondent cell area (area of selection in square pixels), using ImageJ 1.52p software (USA). Statistical analysis was calculated using nonparametric Mann Whitney test.





(A) Representative epifluorescence images of BT20 siRNA scrambled and (B) BT20 siRNA CDH3 cells, labelled with 50mM TMRM (red) and 1 μ g/mL Hoechst 33342 (blue). Images were obtained using 40x objective. (C) Five to seven images were taken in each experiment, 72 hours after silencing. Average fluorescence of individual cells, mean gray value, was divided by the correspondent cell area (area of selection in square pixels), using ImageJ 1.52p software (USA). Statistical analysis was calculated using nonparametric Mann Whitney test.

3.5. Alterations in P-cadherin levels do not lead to mitochondrial remodelling

Taking in consideration that there may be metabolic changes associated with Pcadherin overexpression, we decided to evaluate the expression levels of mitochondrial biogenesis markers. These markers were analysed by western blotting and the mtDNA copy number was verified by qRT-PCR. P-cadherin overexpression, did not induced significant differences in TFAM expression levels (p = 0.8059, Figure 13A). In the case of PGC- 1 α levels, there were also no differences with higher expression of P-cadherin (p = 0.2027, Figure 13B). Regarding mtDNA copy number, no differences were detected with higher levels of P-cadherin (p = 0.6782, Figure 13D). Mitochondrial content was also evaluated by assessing TOM20 protein expression in MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells versus control MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells and no differences were found (p = 0.9113, Figure 13C). In BT20 cells, the levels of TFAM tended to decrease in cells where P-cadherin was silenced (Figure 14A), but without significant differences (p = 0.2855). PGC- 1 α levels were also evaluated but without being observed differences in its expression with P-cadherin silencing (p = 0.7388, Figure 14B). mtDNA copy number was to evaluated by qRT-PCR (Figure 14C), and there were no statistical differences (p = 0.5747). These results appear to demonstrate that P-cadherin overexpression does not alter mitochondrial biology, in particular the mitochondrial biogenesis process.



Figure 13 - Western blotting analysis of protein expression of proteins related to mitochondrial biogenesis and mtDNA copy number in MCF-7/AZ cells.

(A) TFAM expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 6 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (B) PGC-1 α expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 4 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (C) TOM20 expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 5 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (C) TOM20 expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 5 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (D) mtDNA copy number after P-cadherin overexpression. mtDNA copy number was measured by quantifying CYTB expression, normalized to B2M nuclear gene expression, relative to control. MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells were considered as control. Results were normalized by β -actin and represented as percentage of the control. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM. Statistical analysis was calculated by using unpaired t-test.



Figure 14 - Western blotting analysis of protein expression of proteins related to mitochondrial biogenesis and mtDNA copy number in BT20 cells.

(A) TFAM expression levels quantification in BT20 siRNA scrambled and BT20 siRNA CDH3 cell line, 48 hours post transfection, of 6 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (B) PGC-1 α expression levels quantification in BT20 siRNA scrambled and BT20 siRNA CDH3 cell line, 48 hours post transfection, of 4 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (C) mtDNA copy number after P-cadherin silencing. mtDNA copy number was measured by quantifying CYTB expression, normalized to B2M nuclear gene expression, relative to control. BT20 siRNA scrambled cells were considered as control. Results were normalized by β -actin and represented as percentage of the control. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM. Statistical analysis was calculated by using unpaired t-test.

3.6. Higher levels of P-cadherin may lead to a more fragmented mitochondrial network

Expression levels of proteins related with mitochondrial dynamics namely fusion and fission events were determined by western blotting technique. In MCF-7/AZ cells, when higher levels of P-cadherin are present, fusion related protein mitofusin 1 (MFN1) levels showed a tendency to decrease of 39.61 % (Figure 15A), although with no statistical differences (p = 0.2000). On the other hand, mitochondrial fission-related protein, dynamin related protein 1 (DRP1) (Figure 15C), did not present statistical differences (p = 0.5912). Correspondingly, mitochondrial fission 1 protein (FIS1) levels (Figure 15B), also showed no differences (p = 0.2513). In BT20 cells, MFN1 levels tended to increase after P-cadherin silencing (p = 0.23605, Figure 16A), although no differences were detected in another fusion related protein, optic atrophy gene 1 (OPA1) (p = 0.6738, Figure 16B). Just as in MCF-7/AZ cells, in BT20 cells fission related protein DRP1 levels showed no differences with altered P-cadherin levels (p = 0.6456, Figure 16C). These results, although not statistically significant, may indicate that when P-cadherin is present at high levels, mitochondrial fusion processes are less active, even though there are no differences in proteins related to fission processes. This imbalance in mitochondrial dynamics, may lead to a more fragmented mitochondrial network. Therefore, can somehow support the differences observed in the ATP measurements, at least, in the MCF-7/AZ cells





(A) MFN1 expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 3 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (B) Fis1 expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 3 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (C) DRP1 expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 3 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (C) DRP1 expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line of 3 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (C) DRP1 expression levels quantification in MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells were considered as control. Results were normalized by β -actin and represented as percentage of the control. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM. Statistical analysis was calculated by using unpaired t-test.



Figure 16 - Western blotting analysis of protein expression of proteins related to mitochondrial dynamics in BT20 cells.

(A) MFN1 expression levels quantification in BT20 siRNA scrambled and BT20 siRNA CDH3 cell line, 48 hours post transfection, of 3 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (B) OPA1 expression levels quantification in BT20 siRNA scrambled and BT20 siRNA CDH3 cell line, 48 hours post transfection, of 4 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). (C) DRP1 expression levels quantification in BT20 siRNA scrambled and BT20 siRNA CDH3 cell line, 48 hours post transfection, of 3 independent experiments; a representative blot image is also presented (n = 2). BT20 siRNA scrambled cells were considered as control. Results were normalized by β actin and represented as percentage of the control. Data are expressed as mean ± SEM. Statistical analysis was calculated by using unpaired t-test.

Chapter 4 DISCUSSION

Breast cancer is one of the most common cancers worldwide, being the most common carcinoma in women. It can develop from any cell type of the mammary gland and can develop slowly and with good prognosis, as well as it can be a very aggressive and difficult tumour to treat. Thus, given tumours high cell heterogeneity composition, plasticity and mutation capacity, there is a need find novel approaches to improve patients survival (Albergaria et al. 2011; Haque et al. 2012; Varum et al. 2011). Therefore, it is imperative to find molecular markers that may be a therapeutic target for the treatment of these mammary carcinomas. P-cadherin overexpression has been associated with more aggressive tumours and higher metastasis and invasion capacity (Paredes et al. 2005). This adhesion protein has been detected at high abnormal levels in breast cancer cells, such as triple negative breast cancers that are the most aggressive and difficult type of tumours to treat. Tumours have regions in which glycolysis is predominant, usually associated with hypoxia niches, displaying the Warburg effect and characteristics associated with cancer stem cells (Cannino et al. 2018; C. L. Chen et al. 2010; Sousa et al. 2014). P-cadherin overexpression has been associated with glycolytic markers, such as GLUT1 and CAIX, and has the ability to model its expression (Sousa et al. 2014). In cells representative of basal tumours, P-cadherin silencing was shown to induce a reduction in expression of these markers, indicating the involvement of this adhesion protein in the metabolic reprogramming of cancer cells (Sousa et al. 2014). These markers are related to tumour changes that make it more acquire a more aggressive phenotype, which are related to a glycolytic phenotype (Cannino et al. 2018; C. L. Chen et al. 2010). As mitochondria is a fundamental organelle in cellular metabolism, this study aimed to evaluate changes in mitochondrial biology of breast cancer cells with different levels of P-cadherin.

In order to uncover the effects of P-Cadherin, we used the luminal-like and endocrine responsive breast MCF-7/AZ cell line, previously stable transfected with the gene, to obtain a low and high P-cadherin expression lines, respectively, MCF-7/AZ.Mock and MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cell line (Figure 8A) (Ribeiro et al. 2010). It was essential to evaluate the effects of P-cadherin overexpression on a responsive hormone cell line, commonly used as a more initial stage of breast cancer, and to understand if P-cadherin expression could potentiate the aggressiveness of these cells and alter their metabolic features (Joana Paredes et al. 2004). On the other hand, the BT20 cell line has high levels of P-cadherin and represents triple-negative basal-like tumours, being ideal for evaluating the effects of P-cadherin silencing (siRNA CDH3) in an aggressive model of cancer cells (Figure 8B) (Ribeiro et al. 2010).

The metabolic phenotype of breast cancer cells was evaluated in order to assess the main source of ATP production (Figure 9). MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells, with high levels of P-

cadherin, apparently had a more glycolytic metabolism, seen by a decrease in ATP production due to the inhibition of 2-DG. This is in accordance to the described in the literature. In the case of oligomycin inhibition, it was also possible to verify differences when overexpressing P-cadherin in MCF-7/AZ cells. However, this is only true because there is an increase in ATP levels in MCF-7/AZ.Mock cells incubated with oligomycin, when compared to those same cells incubated with the vehicle. This increase was quite unexpected because, since ATP synthase is inhibited by oligomycin, there should be no increase in ATP levels.

In the case of BT20 cells, when P-cadherin was silenced, the greatest change in ATP levels was observed with oligomycin inhibition. These results seem to show that, with low levels of P-cadherin, BT20 siRNA CDH3 basal tumour cells showed a preferentially more oxidative metabolism. Regarding 2-DG inhibition, both BT20 siRNA scrambled and BT20 siRNA CDH3 cell show similar levels of ATP and are equally affected by blocking ATP production through the glycolytic pathway.

Taken these results together, we found that high levels of P-cadherin in MCF-7/AZ cells, seems to have an exacerbated dependence on glycolytic metabolism to obtain ATP. On the other hand, in BT20 cells, P-cadherin levels does not seem to influence glycolysis, but its downregulation may turn these cells towards a more OXPHOS metabolism. Changes in the metabolic behaviour may indicate a possible role of P-cadherin in the metabolic shift of breast cancer cells.

Metabolic reprogramming to a more glycolytic metabolism is essential to sustain the anabolic needs of growing and proliferating cancer cells (Ward and Thompson 2012). To understand whether this change led to a change in OXPHOS complexes, protein levels of oxidative chain subunits were measured (Figure 10). In MCF-7/AZ cells, there was no decrease in protein expression of the OXPHOS complexes to accompany glycolytic phenotype in cells with higher P-cadherin expression. In the case of BT20 cells, as there was no clear P-cadherin influence on the preferred source of ATP production, we were no able either to find differences in the expression levels of the oxidative chain complexes.

However, it is important to note that in both experiments, to identify the main source used for ATP production and to check the expression levels of OXPHOS complexes, only 3 experiments were performed, except for the measurement of BT20 cell complex levels, in that 5 experiments were performed. So, we can only take these data as preliminary results and more experiments to draw more sustained conclusions. Nonetheless, these results are in line with recent findings that state that the metabolic switch of cancer cells is not due to dysfunctional mitochondria, but rather to a calculated alteration of cancer cells to keep up with anabolic cell needs (Ward and Thompson 2012). Nevertheless, these results do not show

the functioning of the chain complexes. For this, the activity of each mitochondrial complex should be analysed as well as measuring oxygen consumption rate in both cell line models in future work is highly need. Tis way, it cannot be verified whether in fact overexpression of P-cadherin does effectively alter the capacity of the mitochondrial oxidative chain.

Along with OXPHOS complexes, a very important point for checking the mitochondrial function of P-cadherin effect on cancer cells is the measurement of membrane potential. The mitochondrial membrane potential is generated and maintained by complexes I, II and IV of the electron transport chain, by pumping protons to the mitochondrial intermembrane space. The membrane potential is essential for ATP synthesis through oxidative phosphorylation and levels are kept stable in normal conditions (Twig, Las, and Shirihai 2013; Zorova et al. 2018). Using a potential-dependent fluorescent dye, tetramethylrhodamine methyl ester (TMRM) (Scaduto and Grotyohann 1999), no statistical differences in mitochondrial membrane potential were detected, although there was a slight tendency to decrease when P-cadherin was overexpressed in MCF-7/AZ cells comparatively to control (Figure 11). No changes in membrane potential were detected either in BT20 cells (Figure 12). The above-mentioned results indicate that P-cadherin does not influence mitochondrial oxidative capacity. These results are consistent with previous studies showing that while cancer cells produce much of their ATP through glycolysis, mitochondria remain functional, maintaining their membrane potential (Maldonado et al. 2010).

Noticeably relevant for assessing changes in mitochondrial biology is the understanding how P-cadherin potentially influences mitochondrial biogenesis. To this end, protein levels of PGC-1 α , essential for coordination of mitochondrial metabolism and biogenesis, TFAM expression levels, regulated by PGC-1a, and TOM20 protein levels, which is a marker of mitochondrial mass (Gabrielson et al. 2014; Lagory et al. 2015; Vega-Naredo et al. 2014) were measured. In MCF-7/AZ cells and BT20 cells, P-cadherin expression did not promote significant differences in PGC-1a neither TFAM expression levels (Figure 13 and Figure 14). So, P-cadherin does not appear to alter mitochondrial biogenesis. Mitochondrial mass marker TOM20 marker also didn't show changes in expression levels in MCF-7/AZ.Pcad cells (Figure 13), demonstrating that mitochondrial mass remains at constant levels even with P-cadherin overexpression. Unfortunately, and after many attempts of reaching a promising result, we could not analyse the protein expression levels corresponding to TOM20 in BT20 cells, and, consequently, we could not assess the mitochondrial mass alterations in this experimental condition. Since mtDNA replication and condensation is controlled by TFAM, we have evaluated mtDNA copy number. In both MCF-7/AZ and BT20 cells, there were no differences in mtDNA copy number with P-cadherin overexpression. In fact, a decrease in mtDNA copy number has already been found in several cases of breast cancer compared to healthy tissue. This decrease in mtDNA content has already been associated with increased aggressiveness, invasion, progression and metastatic capacity of cancer cells (Fan et al. 2009; Mambo et al. 2005; Reznik et al. 2016). Although we did not find any differences in mtDNA copy number upon P-cadherin overexpression, there may be some relationship between this cell adhesion protein and the aggressiveness of tumours in which it is overexpressed.

Also, particularly important in mitochondrial biological processes is mitochondrial dynamics. Mitochondrial network organization and alteration allows cells to adapt to stress conditions (Senft and Ronai 2016). For this we evaluated the levels of proteins involved in the processes of mitochondrial fusion and fission. In the two cell lines with P-cadherin overexpression, MCF-7/AZ.Pcad and BT20 siRNA scrambled, MFN1 protein levels tended to decrease (Figure 15 and Figure 16). Regarding OPA1 expression in BT20 cell line, no significant differences were found with P-cadherin overexpression. These results seem to indicate that there is a tendency for mitochondrial fusion processes to decrease when Pcadherin is overexpressed. In the case of mitochondrial fission-related proteins, no significant differences were found in their expression levels upon P-cadherin overexpression. Still, it is possible to detect a slight upward trend in DRP1 and FIS1 for MCF-7/AZ.Pcad (Figure 15), and increased DRP1 in the case of scrambled BT20 siRNA scrambled (Figure 16). These preliminary results, although not significant, are consistent with what is found in more aggressive cancer cells and support, even if partially, our data from ATP measurements. In these cells, the mitochondrial network tends to be more fragmented, with a fusion decrease and increased fission, characterized by a decrease in MFN1 expression and an increase in DRP1 levels. (Cannino et al. 2018; H. Chen and Chan 2017; Senft and Ronai 2016; Vyas, Zaganjor, and Haigis 2016). This pattern of increase in fission and decrease in fusion is verified with P-cadherin overexpression when compared to cells with low levels of Pcadherin. Thus, P-cadherin may be involved in some way, directly or indirectly, in mitochondrial dynamics processes.

Chapter 5 CONCLUSION AND FUTURE PERSPECTIVES

It has been found that P-cadherin may be involved in the metabolic switch to a more glycolytic phenotype of breast cancer cells, which may be related with its aggressiveness. More specifically, P-cadherin appears to turn MCF-7/AZ cells more dependent on glycolysis to obtain ATP, while and oppositely to is later results no differences were observed in BT20 cells. However, silencing of this adhesion protein influences oxidative phosphorylation as this BT20 cell line seems to have a tendency rely more on mitochondria. There was no evidence of the role of P-cadherin in modelling the expression of oxidative chain subunits or in altering mitochondrial membrane potential, and so it was not possible to confirm if and how P-cadherin loss can eventually affect mitochondrial oxidative capacity. Nonetheless, future trials to prove these results are needed. It would be very important to evaluate the activity of the complexes, as well as only their expression levels. Together, and in order to better understand whether P-cadherin has an influence on mitochondrial capacity, it would also be advantageous to measure mitochondrial respiration. By measuring the oxygen consumption rate (OCR) and the extracellular acidification rate (ECAR) we could obtain data that would allow us to better understand P-cadherin effect on mitochondrial function.

Considering the expression of mitochondrial biogenesis markers, no differences were detected, showing that P-cadherin does not appear to influence these processes. Similarly, no changes in mtDNA copy number were detected, and there was a slight downward trend for P-cadherin overexpression. These results may show a relationship between aggressiveness of tumours with high P-cadherin expression and aggressiveness of tumours with fewer copies of mtDNA.

A potential influence of P-cadherin on mitochondrial fusion and fission processes was found. Strong trends were found to decrease fusion processes upon P-cadherin overexpression in both MCF-7/AZ and BT20 cells. Although fluorescence microscopy has not detected any visible differences in mitochondrial network architecture, it can be directly or indirectly altered by P-cadherin overexpression. Given the small number of experiments for each protein, more experiments would be important to increase the statistical robustness. In addition, it is also crucial to evaluate the expression of other mitochondrial dynamics-related proteins, such as MFN 2, in order to have a more robust characterization of mitochondrial dynamics.

In the future it would also be very important to repeat all these experiments under more physiological conditions, the next step being to use 3 dimensional models, using mammospheres. The principle behind the formation of mammospheres is that, since cells are plated under non-adherent conditions, only stem cells are able to survive and multiply to form mammospheres. (Albergaria et al. 2011; Shaw et al. 2012; Vieira et al. 2012). These stem cells, CSCs, which are part of the heterogeneous tumour cell population, are the most aggressive because they survive treatments and promote breast tumour metastases and relapse. In addition, CSCs were related to P-cadherin overexpression, which further underlines the importance of conducting this more physiological study.

Thus, P-cadherin may be influencing processes related to biology and mitochondrial function, but we cannot definitively conclude this influence only with these results. Future studies that may demonstrate the mechanism of action of P-cadherin on metabolic and mitochondrial changes in breast cancer cells are needed to confirm whether this cell adhesion protein is indeed capable of altering mitochondrial biology and cells metabolism to favour the ability invasive and metastatic cell populations of breast cancer. If confirmed, P-cadherin could be looked as an interestingly target with high therapeutic potential due to its association with aggressive tumours and influence in cancer cell metabolism remodelling.

Bibliographic References

- Aft, R. L., Zhang, F. W., & Gius, D. 2002. "Evaluation of 2-Deoxy-D-Glucose as a Chemotherapeutic Agent: Mechanism of Cell Death." *British Journal of Cancer* 87(7): 805–12.
- Albergaria, A., Ribeiro, A. S., Vieira, A. F., Sousa, B., Nobre, A. R., Seruca, R., Schmitt, F. & Paredes, J. 2011. "P-Cadherin Role in Normal Breast Development and Cancer." *International Journal of Developmental Biology* 55(7–9): 811–22.
- Albrektsen, G., Heuch, I., Hansen, S., & Kvåle, G. 2005. "Breast Cancer Risk by Age at Birth, Time since Birth and Time Intervals between Births: Exploring Interaction Effects." *British Journal of Cancer* 92(1): 167–75.
- Allred, D. C.. 2010. "Ductal Carcinoma in Situ: Terminology, Classification, and Natural History." *Journal of the National Cancer Institute Monographs* (41): 134–38.
- Barbosa, I. A., Machado, N. G., Skildum, A. J., Scott, P. M., & Oliveira, P. J. 2012. "Mitochondrial Remodeling in Cancer Metabolism and Survival: Potential for New Therapies." *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - Reviews on Cancer* 1826(1): 238–54.
- Bellavance, E. C., & Kesmodel, S. B 2016. "Decision-Making in the Surgical Treatment of Breast Cancer: Factors Influencing Women's Choices for Mastectomy and Breast Conserving Surgery." *Frontiers in Oncology* 6(March): 1–7.
- Blows, F. M., Driver, K. E., Schmidt, M. K., Broeks, A., Van Leeuwen, F. E., Wesseling, J., ... & Heikkilä, P. 2010. "Subtyping of Breast Cancer by Immunohistochemistry to Investigate a Relationship between Subtype and Short and Long Term Survival: A Collaborative Analysis of Data for 10,159 Cases from 12 Studies." *PLoS Medicine* 7(5).
- Bonekamp, N. A., & Larsson, N. G. 2018. "SnapShot: Mitochondrial Nucleoid SnapShot: Mitochondrial Nucleoid." *Cell* 172(1–2): 388-388.e1.
- Burstein, H. J., Temin, S., Anderson, H., Buchholz, T. A., Davidson, N. E., Gelmon, K. E., ... & Stearns, V. 2014. "Adjuvant Endocrine Therapy for Women with Hormone Receptor-Positive Breast Cancer: American Society of Clinical Oncology Clinical Practice Guideline Focused Update." *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 32(21): 2255–69.
- Canel, M., Serrels, A., Frame, M. C., & Brunton, V. G. 2013. "E-Cadherin-Integrin Crosstalk in Cancer Invasion and Metastasis." *Journal of Cell Science* 126(2): 393–401.
- Cannino, G., Ciscato, F., Masgras, I., Sánchez-Martín, C., & Rasola, A. 2018. "Metabolic Plasticity of Tumor Cell Mitochondria." *Frontiers in oncology* 8(August): 333.
- Castles, C. G., Fuqua, S. A., Klotz, D. M., & Hill, S. M. 1993. "Expression of a Constitutively Active Estrogen Receptor Variant in the Estrogen Receptor-Negative BT-20 Human Breast Cancer Cell Line." *Cancer Research* 53: 5934–39.
- Chakrabarty, A. M., Bernardes, N., & Fialho, A. M. 2014. "Bacterial Proteins and Peptides in Cancer Therapy: Today and Tomorrow." *Bioengineered* 5(4): 234–42.
- Chen, C. L., Chu, J. S., Su, W. C., Huang, S. C., & Lee, W. Y. 2010. "Hypoxia and Metabolic Phenotypes during Breast Carcinogenesis: Expression of HIF-1α, GLUT1, and CAIX." *Virchows Archiv* 457(1): 53–61.
- Chen, H., & Chan, D. C 2017. "Mitochondrial Dynamics in Regulating the Unique Phenotypes of Cancer and Stem Cells." *Cell Metabolism* 26(1): 39–48..
- Chen, Y., Jiang, L., Gao, B., Cheng, Z. Y., Jin, J., & Yang, K. H. 2016. "Survival and Disease-Free Benefits with Mastectomy versus Breast Conservation Therapy for Early Breast Cancer: A Meta-Analysis." *Breast cancer research and treatment* 157(3): 517–25..
- Chiche, J., Brahimi-Horn, M. C., & Pouysségur, J. 2010. "Tumour Hypoxia Induces a Metabolic

Shift Causing Acidosis: A Common Feature in Cancer." *Journal of Cellular and Molecular Medicine* 14(4): 771–94.

- Chikamoto, A., Inoue, R., Komohara, Y., Sakamaki, K., Hashimoto, D., Shiraishi, S., ... & Yamashita, Y. 2017. "Preoperative High Maximum Standardized Uptake Value in Association with Glucose Transporter 1 Predicts Poor Prognosis in Pancreatic Cancer." Annals of Surgical Oncology 24(7): 2040–46.
- Cojoc, M., Mäbert, K., Muders, M. H., & Dubrovska, A. 2015. "A Role for Cancer Stem Cells in Therapy Resistance: Cellular and Molecular Mechanisms." *Seminars in Cancer Biology* 31: 16–27.
- Collaborative, Endogenous Hormones and Breast Cancer. 2013. "Sex Hormones and Risk of Breast Cancer in Premenopausal Women: A Collaborative Reanalysis of Individual Participant Data from Seven Prospective Studies." *The Lancet Oncology* 14(10): 1009–19.
- Collaborative Group on Hormonal Factors in Breast Cancer. 2016. "Mammographic Texture and Risk of Breast Cancer by Tumor Type and Estrogen Receptor Status." *Breast Cancer Research* 18(1): 1–11.
- Cowin, P., Rowlands, T. M., & Hatsell, S. J2005. "Cadherins and Catenins in Breast Cancer." *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 17(5 SPEC. ISS.): 499–508.
- Croteau, D. L., Stierum, R. H., & Bohr, V. A. 1999. "Mitochondrial DNA Repair Pathways." *Mutation Research/DNA Repair* 434(3): 137–48.
- Dai, X., Xiang, L., Li, T., & Bai, Z. 2016. "Cancer Hallmarks, Biomarkers and Breast Cancer Molecular Subtypes." *Journal of Cancer* 7(10): 1281–94.
- Dieci, M. V., Orvieto, E., Dominici, M., Conte, P., & Guarneri, V. 2014. "Rare Breast Cancer Subtypes: Histological, Molecular, and Clinical Peculiarities." *The Oncologist* 19(8): 805– 13.
- Diehn, M., Cho, R. W., Lobo, N. A., Kalisky, T., Dorie, M. J., Kulp, A. N., ... & Joshua, B. 2009. "Association of Reactive Oxygen Species Levels and Radioresistance in Cancer Stem Cells." *Nature* 458(7239): 780–83.
- Dornfeld, K. J., & Skildum, A. J. 2018. "Mitochondria Remodeling in Cancer." In *Mitochondrial Biology and Experimental Therapeutics*, ed. Paulo J Oliveira. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 153–91.
- Early Breast Cancer Trialists' Collaborative Group (EBCTCG). 2005. "Effects of Chemotherapy and Hormonal Therapy for Early Breast Cancer on Recurrence and 15-Year Survival: An Overview of the Randomised Trials." *The Lancet* 365(9472): 1687–1717.
- Eusebi, V., Feudale, E., Foschini, M. P., Micheli, A., Conti, A., Riva, C., ... & Rilke, F.1994. "Long-Term Follow-up of in Situ Carcinoma of the Breast." *Seminars in diagnostic pathology* 11(3): 223—235.
- Eyre, R., Alférez, D. G., Spence, K., Kamal, M., Shaw, F. L., Simões, B. M., ... & Saad, Z. 2016. "Patient-Derived Mammosphere and Xenograft Tumour Initiation Correlates with Progression to Metastasis." *Journal of mammary gland biology and neoplasia* 21(3–4): 99– 109.
- Bray, F., Ferlay, J., Soerjomataram, I., Siegel, R. L., Torre, L. A., & Jemal, A.2018. "Global Cancer Statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries." CA: A Cancer Journal for Clinicians.
- Fan, A. X. C., Radpour, R., Haghighi, M. M., Kohler, C., Xia, P., Hahn, S., ... & Zhong, X. Y. 2009. "Mitochondrial DNA Content in Paired Normal and Cancerous Breast Tissue Samples from Patients with Breast Cancer." *Journal of Cancer Research and Clinical Oncology* 135(8): 983–89.

- Faupel-Badger, J. M., Arcaro, K. F., Balkam, J. J., Eliassen, A. H., Hassiotou, F., Lebrilla, C. B., ... & Watson, C. J. 2013. "Postpartum Remodeling, Lactation, and Breast Cancer Risk: Summary of a National Cancer Institute-Sponsored Workshop." *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 105(3): 166–74.
- Feng, W., Gentles, A., Nair, R. V., Huang, M., Lin, Y., Lee, C. Y., ... & Diehn, M. 2014. "Targeting Unique Metabolic Properties of Breast Tumor Initiating Cells." *Stem Cells* 32: 1734–45.
- Feron, O. 2009. "Pyruvate into Lactate and Back: From the Warburg Effect to Symbiotic Energy Fuel Exchange in Cancer Cells." *Radiotherapy and Oncology* 92(3): 329–33.
- Figueroa, J. D., Pfeiffer, R. M., Patel, D. A., Linville, L., Brinton, L. A., Gierach, G. L., ... & Degnim, A. C. 2014. "Terminal Duct Lobular Unit Involution of the Normal Breast: Implications for Breast Cancer Etiology." *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 106(10).
- Fisher, K. W., Das, B., Kortum, R. L., Chaika, O. V., & Lewis, R. E. 2011. "Kinase Suppressor of Ras 1 (KSR1) Regulates PGC1α and Estrogen-Related Receptor α to Promote Oncogenic Ras-Dependent Anchorage-Independent Growth." 31(12): 2453–61.
- de Lacerda, G. F., Kelly, S. P., Bastos, J., Castro, C., Mayer, A., Mariotto, A. B., & Anderson, W. F. 2018. "Breast Cancer in Portugal: Temporal Trends and Age-Specific Incidence by Geographic Regions." *Cancer Epidemiology* 54(October 2017): 12–18.
- Fu, M., Zhang, W., Wu, L., Yang, G., Li, H., & Wang, R. 2012. "Hydrogen Sul Fi de (H 2 S) Metabolism in Mitochondria and Its Regulatory Role in Energy Production." 109(8): 2–7.
- Gabrielson, M., Björklund, M. Y., Carlson, J., & Shoshan, M. 2014. "Expression of Mitochondrial Regulators PGC1α and TFAM as Putative Markers of Subtype and Chemoresistance in Epithelial Ovarian Carcinoma." *PloS one* 9(9): e107109.
- Gaudet, M. M., Gapstur, S. M., Sun, J., Diver, W. R., Hannan, L. M., & Thun, M. J. 2013. "Active Smoking and Breast Cancer Risk: Original Cohort Data and Meta-Analysis." *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 105(8): 515–25.
- Geng, S. Q., Alexandrou, A. T., & Li, J. J. 2014. "Breast Cancer Stem Cells: Multiple Capacities in Tumor Metastasis." *Cancer Letters* 349(1): 1–7.
- George, S. J., & Dwivedi, A. 2004. "MMPs, Cadherins, and Cell Proliferation." 14(3): 100-105.
- Ghoncheh, M., Pournamdar, Z., & Salehiniya, H. 2016. "Incidence and Mortality and Epidemiology of Breast Cancer in the World." *Asian Pacific journal of cancer prevention : APJCP* 17: 43–46.
- Gravdal, K., Halvorsen, O. J., Haukaas, S. A., & Akslen, L. A. 2007. "A Switch from E-Cadherin to N-Cadherin Expression Indicates Epithelial to Mesenchymal Transition and Is of Strong and Independent Importance for the Progress of Prostate Cancer." *Clinical Cancer Research* 13(23): 7003–11.
- Green, K. J., Getsios, S., Troyanovsky, S., & Godsel, L. M. 2010. "Intercellular Junction Assembly, Dynamics, and Homeostasis." *Cold Spring Harbor perspectives in biology* 2(2): 1–23.
- Gunter, M. J., Wang, T., Cushman, M., Xue, X., Wassertheil-Smoller, S., Strickler, H. D., ... & Scherer, P. E. 2015. "Circulating Adipokines and Inflammatory Markers and Postmenopausal Breast Cancer Risk." *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 107(9): 1– 10.
- Hanahan, D., & Weinberg, R. A. 2011. "Hallmarks of Cancer: The Next Generation." *Cell* 144(5): 646–74.
- Hanahan, D., & Weinberg, R. A.. 2000. "The Hallmarks of Cancer." Cell.

Hao, W., Chang, C. P. B., Tsao, C. C., & Xu, J.2010. "Oligomycin-Induced Bioenergetic

Adaptation in Cancer Cells with Heterogeneous Bioenergetic Organization." Journal of Biological Chemistry 285(17): 12647–54.

- Haque, R., Ahmed, S. A., Inzhakova, G., Shi, J., Avila, C., Polikoff, J., ... & Press, M. F. 2012.
 "Impact of Breast Cancer Subtypes and Treatment on Survival: An Analysis Spanning Two Decades." *Cancer Epidemiology Biomarkers and Prevention* 21(10): 1848–55.
- Hazan, R. B., Qiao, R. U. I., Keren, R., Badano, I., & Suyama, K. 2004. "Cadherin Switch in Tumor Progression." *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences* 1014: 155–63.
- Hazan, R. B., Phillips, G. R., Qiao, R. F., Norton, L., & Aaronson, S. A. 2000. "Exogenous Expression of N-Cadherin in Breast Cancer Cells Induces Cell Migration, Invasion, and Metastasis." *Journal of Cell Biology* 148(4): 779–90.
- Hon, J. D. C., Singh, B., Sahin, A., Du, G., Wang, J., Wang, V. Y., ... & Lee, P. 2016. "Breast Cancer Molecular Subtypes: From TNBC to QNBC." American Journal of Cancer Research 6(9): 1864–72.
- Horwitz, K. B., Costlow, M. E., & McGuire, W. L. 1975. "MCF-7: A Human Breast Cancer Cell Line with Estrogen, Androgen, Progesterone, and Glucocorticoid Receptors." *Steroids* 26(6): 785–95.
- Hotz, B., Arndt, M., Dullat, S., Bhargava, S., Buhr, H. J., & Hotz, H. G. 2007. "Human Cancer Biology Epithelial to Mesenchymal T Ransition : Expression of the Regulators Snail, Slug , and Twist in Pancreatic Cancer." 13(26): 4769–77.
- Islami, F., Liu, Y., Jemal, A., Zhou, J., Weiderpass, E., Colditz, G., ... & Weiss, M. 2015. "Breastfeeding and Breast Cancer Risk by Receptor Status-a Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis." Annals of Oncology 26(12): 2398–2407.
- Ismail-Khan, R., & Bui, M. M.2010. "A Review of Triple-Negative Breast Cancer." Cancer control: journal of the Moffitt Cancer Center: 173–76.
- Kim, Y. N., Koo, K. H., Sung, J. Y., Yun, U. J., & Kim, H. 2012. "Anoikis Resistance: An Essential Prerequisite for Tumor Metastasis." *International journal of cell biology* 2012: 306879. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22505926.
- Krzeslak, A., Wojcik-Krowiranda, K., Forma, E., Jozwiak, P., Romanowicz, H., Bienkiewicz, A., & Brys, M. 2012. "Expression of GLUT1 and GLUT3 Glucose Transporters in Endometrial and Breast Cancers." *Pathology and Oncology Research* 18(3): 721–28.
- Kukat, C., Davies, K. M., Wurm, C. A., Spåhr, H., Bonekamp, N. A., Kühl, I., ... & Falkenberg, M. 2015. "Cross-Strand Binding of TFAM to a Single MtDNA Molecule Forms the Mitochondrial Nucleoid." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 112(36): 11288–93.
- LaGory, E. L., Wu, C., Taniguchi, C. M., Ding, C. K. C., Chi, J. T., von Eyben, R., ... & Giaccia, A. J. 2015. "Suppression of PGC-1 a Is Critical for Reprogramming Oxidative Metabolism in Renal Cell Article Suppression of PGC-1 a Is Critical for Reprogramming Oxidative Metabolism in Renal Cell Carcinoma." *CellReports* 12(1): 116–27.
- Lambertini, M., Santoro, L., Del Mastro, L., Nguyen, B., Livraghi, L., Ugolini, D., ... & Azim Jr, H. A. 2016. "Reproductive Behaviors and Risk of Developing Breast Cancer According to Tumor Subtype: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Epidemiological Studies." *Cancer Treatment Reviews* 49: 65–76.
- Levenson, A. S., & Jordan, V. C. 1997. "MCF-7: The First Hormone-Responsive Breast Cancer Cell Line." Cancer research 57(15): 3071–78.
- Liu, Y., Nguyen, N., & Colditz, G. A. 2015. "Links between Alcohol Consumption and Breast Cancer: A Look at the Evidence." *Women's health (London, England)* 11(1): 65–77.
- Lou, Y., Preobrazhenska, O., auf dem Keller, U., Sutcliffe, M., Barclay, L., McDonald, P. C., ...

& Dedhar, S.2008. "Epithelial-Mesenchymal Transition (EMT) Is Not Sufficient for Spontaneous Murine Breast Cancer Metastasis." *Developmental Dynamics* 237(10): 2755–68.

- Makki, J. 2015. "Diversity of Breast Carcinoma: Histological Subtypes and Clinical Relevance." *Clinical Medicine Insights: Pathology* 8(1): 23–31.
- Maldonado, E. N., Patnaik, J., Mullins, M. R., & Lemasters, J. J. 2010. "Free Tubulin Modulates Mitochondrial Membrane Potential in Cancer Cells." *Cancer Research* 70(24): 10192–201.
- Malhotra, G. K., Zhao, X., Band, H., & Band, V. 2010. "Histological, Molecular and Functional Subtypes of Breast Cancers." *Cancer Biology and Therapy* 10(10): 955–60.
- Malik, A. N., & Rosa, H. S. 2018. "Potential Mechanisms of Mitochondrial DNA Mediated Acquired Mitochondrial Disease." In *Mitochondrial Biology and Experimental Therapeutics*, ed. Paulo J Oliveira. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 297–315.
- Mambo, E., Chatterjee, A., Xing, M., Tallini, G., Haugen, B. R., Yeung, S. C. J., ... & Sidransky, D. 2005. "Tumor-Specific Changes in MtDNA Content in Human Cancer." *International Journal of Cancer* 116(6): 920–24.
- Mathupala, S. P., Ko, Y. A., & Pedersen, P. L. 2006. "Hexokinase II: Cancer's Double-Edged Sword Acting as Both Facilitator and Gatekeeper of Malignancy When Bound to Mitochondria." Oncogene 25(34): 4777–86.
- Mishra, P., & Chan, D. C. 2016. "Metabolic Regulation of Mitochondrial Dynamics." *The Journal* of Cell Biology 212(4): 379 LP 387.
- Namdari, S., Goel, D. P., Romanowski, J., Glaser, D., & Warner, J. J. 2011. "Principles of Glenoid Component Design and Strategies for Managing Glenoid Bone Loss in Revision Shoulder Arthroplasty in the Absence of Infection and Rotator Cuff Tear." *Journal of Shoulder and Elbow Surgery* 20(6): 1016–24.
- Nieman, M. T., Prudoff, R. S., Johnson, K. R., & Wheelock, M. J. 1999. "N-Cadherin Promotes Motility in Human Breast Cancer Cells Regardless of Their E-Cadherin Expression." *The Journal of Cell Biology* 147(3): 631–44.
- Owens, T. W., & Naylor, M. J. 2013. "Breast Cancer Stem Cells." *Frontiers in Physiology* 4 AUG(August): 1–10.
- Palacios, J., Benito, N., Pizarro, A., Suárez, A., Espada, J., Cano, A., & Gamallo, C. 1995. "Anomalous Expression of P-Cadherin in Breast Carcinoma. Correlation with E-Cadherin Expression and Pathological Features." *Am J Pathol* 146.
- Maycotte, P., Marin-Hernandez, A., Goyri-Aguirre, M., Anaya-Ruiz, M., Reyes-Leyva, J., & Cortes-Hernandez, P.. 2017. "Mitochondrial Dynamics and Cancer." *SeminarTumor Biologys in Cancer Biology*: 1–16.
- Paoli, P., Giannoni, E., & Chiarugi, P.. 2013. "Anoikis Molecular Pathways and Its Role in Cancer Progression." *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - Molecular Cell Research* 1833(12): 3481– 98.
- Paredes, J., Lopes, N., Milanezi, F., & Schmitt, F. C.2007. "P-Cadherin and Cytokeratin 5: Useful Adjunct Markers to Distinguish Basal-like Ductal Carcinomas in Situ." Virchows Arch 450.
- Paredes, J., Milanezi, F., Reis-Filho, J. S., Leitão, D., Athanazio, D., & Schmitt, F. et al. 2002. "Aberrant P-Cadherin Expression: Is It Associated with Estrogen-Independent Growth in Breast Cancer?" *Pathology Research and Practice* 198(12): 795–801.
- Paredes, J., Stove, C., Stove, V., Milanezi, F., Van Marck, V., Derycke, L., ... & Schmitt, F. 2004. "P-Cadherin Is up-Regulated by the Antiestrogen ICI 182,780 and Promotes Invasion of Human Breast Cancer Cells." *Cancer research* 64(22): 8309–17.

Paredes, J., Albergaria, A., Oliveira, J. T., Jerónimo, C., Milanezi, F., & Schmitt, F. C. 2005. "P-

Cadherin Overexpression Is an Indicator of Clinical Outcome in Invasive Breast Carcinomas and Is Associated with CDH3 Promoter Hypomethylation." *Clinical cancer research : an official journal of the American Association for Cancer Research* 11(16): 5869–77. http://clincancerres.aacrjournals.org/cgi/doi/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-05-0059.

- Paredes, J., Correia, A. L., Ribeiro, A. S., Albergaria, A., Milanezi, F., & Schmitt, F. C.2007. "P-Cadherin Expression in Breast Cancer: A Review." *Breast cancer research : BCR* 9(5): 214. https://doi.org/10.1186/bcr1774.
- Paredes, J., Milanezi, M., Reis-Filho, J., Leitão, D., Athanazio, D., & Schmitt, F. 2002. "Correlation between P-Cadherin and Estrogen Receptor Expression in Breast Cancer." *Jornal Brasileiro de Patologia e Medicina Laboratorial* 38(4): 307–13.
- Paulmurugan, R. 2012. "Introduction to Cancer Biology." In Molecular Imaging Probes for Cancer Research, 3–27.
- Pavlova, N. N., & Thompson, C. B. 2016. "The Emerging Hallmarks of Cancer Metabolism." *Cell Metabolism* 23(1): 27–47.
- Pecqueur, C., Oliver, L., Oizel, K., Lalier, L., & Vallette, F. M 2013. "Targeting Metabolism to Induce Cell Death in Cancer Cells and Cancer Stem Cells." *Int J Cell Biol* 2013: 805975.
- Pedersen, P. L., Mathupala, S., Rempel, A., Geschwind, J. F., & Ko, Y. H. 2002. "Mitochondrial Bound Type II Hexokinase: A Key Player in the Growth and Survival of Many Cancers and an Ideal Prospect for Therapeutic Intervention." *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta* -*Bioenergetics* 1555(1–3): 14–20.
- Picon-Ruiz, M., Morata-Tarifa, C., Valle-Goffin, J. J., Friedman, E. R., & Slingerland, J. M. 2017. "Obesity and Adverse Breast Cancer Risk and Outcome: Mechanistic Insights and Strategies for Intervention." *CA: a cancer journal for clinicians* 67(5): 378–97.
- Pinheiro, C., Sousa, B., Albergaria, A., Paredes, J., Dufloth, R., Vieira, D., ... & Baltazar, F. 2011. "GLUT1 and CAIX Expression Profiles in Breast Cancer Correlate with Adverse Prognostic Factors and MCT1 Overexpression." *Histology and Histopathology* 26(10): 1279–86.
- Plaks, V., Kong, N., & Werb, Z.2016. "Physical Activity, Hormone Replacement Therapy and Breast Cancer Risk: A Meta-Analysis of Prospective Studies." *European Journal of Cancer* 52: 138–54.
- Plaks, Vicki, Niwen Kong, and Zena Werb. 2015. "The Cancer Stem Cell Niche: How Essential Is the Niche in Regulating Stemness of Tumor Cells?" *Cell Stem Cell* 16(3): 225–38.
- Qu, X., Zhang, X., Qin, A., Liu, G., Zhai, Z., Hao, Y., ... & Dai, K. 2013. "Bone Mineral Density and Risk of Breast Cancer in Postmenopausal Women." *Breast Cancer Research and Treatment* 138(1): 261–71.
- Reznik, E., Miller, M. L., Şenbabaoğlu, Y., Riaz, N., Sarungbam, J., Tickoo, S. K., ... & Sander, C. 2016. "Mitochondrial DNA Copy Number Variation across Human Cancers." *eLife* 5(Feb): 1–20.
- Ribeiro, A. S., Albergaria, A., Sousa, B., Correia, A. L., Bracke, M., Seruca, R., ... & Paredes, J. 2010. "Extracellular Cleavage and Shedding of P-Cadherin: A Mechanism Underlying the Invasive Behaviour of Breast Cancer Cells." *Oncogene* 29(3): 392–402.
- Ribeiro, A. S., & Paredes, J. 2015. "P-Cadherin Linking Breast Cancer Stem Cells and Invasion: A Promising Marker to Identify an 'Intermediate/Metastable' EMT State." Frontiers in Oncology 4(January): 1–6.
- Romond, E. H., Perez, E. A., Bryant, J., Suman, V. J., Geyer Jr, C. E., Davidson, N. E., ... & Swain, S. M. 2005. "Trastuzumab plus Adjuvant Chemotherapy for Operable HER2-Positive Breast Cancer." N Engl J Med 353: 1673-84: 1673–84.
- Van Roy, F., and Berx, G. 2008. "The Cell-Cell Adhesion Molecule E-Cadherin." Cellular and
Molecular Life Sciences 65(23): 3756–88.

- Sebastián, D., and Zorzano, A. 2018. "Mitochondrial Dynamics: A Journey from Mitochondrial Morphology to Mitochondrial Function and Quality." In *Mitochondrial Biology and Experimental Therapeutics*, ed. Paulo J Oliveira. Cham: Springer International Publishing, 19–31.
- Semenza, G. L. 2010. "HIF-1: Upstream and Downstream of Cancer Metabolism." *Current Opinion in Genetics & Development* 20(1): 51–56.
- Senft, D., and Ronai, Z. 2016. "ScienceDirect Regulators of Mitochondrial Dynamics in Cancer." *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 39(Table 1): 43–52.
- Seo, M., Crochet, R. B. and Lee, Y. H. 2013. Cancer Drug Design and Discovery: Second Edition Targeting Altered Metabolism-Emerging Cancer Therapeutic Strategies. Second Edi. Elsevier.
- Shackleton, M., Vaillant, F., Simpson, K. J., Stingl, J., Smyth, G. K., Asselin-Labat, M. L., ... & Visvader, J. E. 2006. "Generation of a Functional Mammary Gland from a Single Stem Cell." *Nature* 439(7072): 84–88.
- Shaw, F. L., Harrison, H., Spence, K., Ablett, M. P., Simões, B. M., Farnie, G., & Clarke, R. B. 2012. "A Detailed Mammosphere Assay Protocol for the Quantification of Breast Stem Cell Activity." *Journal of Mammary Gland Biology and Neoplasia* 17(2): 111–17.
- Sheridan, C. and Seamus J. M. 2010. "Mitochondrial Fission/Fusion Dynamics and Apoptosis." *Mitochondrion* 10(6): 640–48.
- Shintani, Y., Hollingsworth, M. A., Wheelock, M. J., & Johnson, K. R. 2006. "Collagen I Promotes Metastasis in Pancreatic Cancer by Activating C-Jun NH 2 -Terminal Kinase 1 and Up-Regulating N-Cadherin Expression." (24): 11745–54.
- Soler, A. P., Knudsen, K. A., Salazar, H., Han, A. C., & Keshgegian, A. A. 1999. "P-Cadherin Expression in Breast Carcinoma Indicates Poor Survival." *Cancer* 86(7): 1263–72.
- Sørlie, T., Perou, C. M., Tibshirani, R., Aas, T., Geisler, S., Johnsen, H., ... & Thorsen, T. 2001. "Gene Expression Patterns of Breast Carcinomas Distinguish Tumor Subclasses with Clinical Implications." *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 98(19): 10869–74.
- Soule, H. D., Vazquez, J., Long, A., Albert, S., & Brennan, M. 1973. "A Human Cell Line from a Pleural Effusion Derived from a Breast Carcinoma." *Journal of the National Cancer Institute* 51(5): 1409–16.
- Sousa, B., Ribeiro, A. S., Nobre, A. R., Lopes, N., Martins, D., Pinheiro, C., ... & Baltazar, F. 2014. "The Basal Epithelial Marker P-Cadherin Associates with Breast Cancer Cell Populations Harboring a Glycolytic and Acid-Resistant Phenotype." *BMC cancer* 14: 734.
- Sternlicht, Mark D. 2005. "Key Stages in Mammary Gland Development: The Cues That Regulate Ductal Branching Morphogenesis." *Breast Cancer Research* 8(1).
- Sternlicht, M. D., Kouros-Mehr, H., Lu, P., & Werb, Z. 2006. "Hormonal and Local Cotrol of Mammary Branching Morphogenesis." *Differentiation research in biological diversity* 74(7): 365–81.
- Sugawara, E., & Nikaido, H. 2014. "Properties of AdeABC and AdeIJK Efflux Systems of Acinetobacter Baumannii Compared with Those of the AcrAB-TolC System of Escherichia Coli." Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy 58(12): 7250–57.
- Takeichi, M. 1995. "Morphogenetic Roles of Classic Cadherins." *Current Opinion in Cell Biology* 7(5): 619–27.
- Tan, Z., Luo, X., Xiao, L., Tang, M., Bode, A. M., Dong, Z., & Cao, Y. 2016. "The Role of PGC1α in Cancer Metabolism and Its Therapeutic Implications." *Molecular Cancer*

Therapeutics 15(5): 774–82.

- Tao, Z., Shi, A., Lu, C., Song, T., Zhang, Z., & Zhao, J. 2015. "Breast Cancer: Epidemiology and Etiology." *Cell Biochemistry and Biophysics* 72(2): 333–38.
- Tomasetti, C., Li, L., & Vogelstein, B. 2017. "Stem Cell Divisions, Somatic Mutations, Cancer Etiology, and Cancer Prevention." *Science* 355(6331): 1330–34.
- Trotta, A. P., & Chipuk, J. E. 2017. "Mitochondrial Dynamics as Regulators of Cancer Biology." *Cellular and Molecular Life Sciences* 74(11): 1999–2017.
- Tung, N., Lin, N. U., Kidd, J., Allen, B. A., Singh, N., Wenstrup, R. J., ... & Garber, J. E. 2016. "Frequency of Germline Mutations in 25 Cancer Susceptibility Genes in a Sequential Series of Patients with Breast Cancer." *Journal of Clinical Oncology* 34(13): 1460–68.
- Twig, G., Las, G., & Shirihai, O. S.. 2013. "Autophagy in the Homeostasis of Pancreatic β-Cells." In *Autophagy in Health and Disease*, Academic Press, 89–100.
- Varum, S., Rodrigues, A. S., Moura, M. B., Momcilovic, O., Easley IV, C. A., Ramalho-Santos, J., ... & Schatten, G. 2011. "Energy Metabolism in Human Pluripotent Stem Cells and Their Differentiated Counterparts." *PloS one* 6(6): e20914.
- Vega-Naredo, I., Loureiro, R., Mesquita, K. A., Barbosa, I. A., Tavares, L. C., Branco, A. F., ... & Oliveira, P. J. 2014. "Mitochondrial Metabolism Directs Stemness and Differentiation in P19 Embryonal Carcinoma Stem Cells." *Cell Death and Differentiation* 21(10): 1560–74.
- Vieira, A. F., Ricardo, S., Ablett, M. P., Dionísio, M. R., Mendes, N., Albergaria, A., ... & Schmitt, F.2012. "P-Cadherin Is Coexpressed with CD44 and CD49f and Mediates Stem Cell Properties in Basal-like Breast Cancer." *Stem Cells* 30(5): 854–64.
- Vieira, A. F., Ribeiro, A. S., Dionísio, M. R., Sousa, B., Nobre, A. R., Albergaria, A., ... & Clarke, R. B. 2014. "P-Cadherin Signals through the Laminin Receptor A6β4 Integrin to Induce Stem Cell and Invasive Properties to Basal-like Breast Cancer Cells." *Oncotarget* 5(3): 679– 92.
- Vieira, A. F., Dionísio, M. R., Gomes, M., Cameselle-Teijeiro, J. F., Lacerda, M., Amendoeira, I., ... & Paredes, J. 2017. "P-Cadherin: A Useful Biomarker for Axillary-Based Breast Cancer Decisions in the Clinical Practice." *Modern pathology : an official journal of the United States and Canadian Academy of Pathology, Inc* 30(5): 698–709.
- Vinogradov, S., & Wei, X.. 2012. "Cancer Stem Cells and Drug Resistance: The Potential of Nanomedicine." Nanomedicine (London, England) 7(4): 597–615.
- Vleminckx, K., & Kemler, R. 1999. "Cadherins and Tissue Formation." BioEssays : news and reviews in molecular, cellular and developmental biology 21(3): 211–20.
- Vyas, S. Zaganjor, E. and Haigis, M. C.. 2016. "Mitochondria and Cancer." Cell 166(3): 555-66.
- Wahba, H. A., & El-Hadaad, H. A. 2015. "Current Approaches in Treatment of Triple-Negative Breast Cancer." *Cancer Biology and Medicine* 12(2): 106–16.
- Ward, P. S., & Thompson, C. B. 2012. "Metabolic Reprogramming: A Cancer Hallmark Even Warburg Did Not Anticipate." *Cancer Cell* 21(3): 297–308.
- Wheelock, M. J., Shintani, Y., Maeda, M., Fukumoto, Y., & Johnson, K. R. 2008. "Cadherin Switching." *Journal of Cell Science* 121(6): 727–35.
- Xintaropoulou, C., Ward, C., Wise, A., Queckborner, S., Turnbull, A., Michie, C. O., ... & Langdon, S. P. 2018. "Expression of Glycolytic Enzymes in Ovarian Cancers and Evaluation of the Glycolytic Pathway as a Strategy for Ovarian Cancer Treatment." *BMC cancer* 18(1): 636.
- Zorova, L. D., Popkov, V., Plotnikov, E., Silachev, D. N., Pevzner, I., Jankauskas, S., & Sollott, S. J. 2018. "Mitochondrial Membrane Potential." *Analytical biochemistry* 552: 50–59.